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At present, Mr. Helms is a business consultant here in Washing-
ton.
Mr. Chairman, it is appropriate to note that the committee's

questioning of Mr. Helms today will be based on documents that
have been released by the CIA in accordance with the Freedom of
Information Act. The select committee has also, in the past week,
reached agreement with the CIA for the declassification and re-
lease of certain documents not previously available to the public .
These newly released documents will also be referred to in today's
hearing.
On August 9, however, Ambassador Helms testified at an execu-

tive session of the committee, in which many issues of a classified
nature were discussed in detail . Because they are still classified,
they will not be brought up today.

It would be appropriate at this time, Mr. Chairman, to call
Ambassador Helms.
Mr. PREYER . The committee calls Ambassador Helms.
Mr. Helms, will you be sworn at this time. Do you solemnly

swear the testimony you are about to give this committee will be
the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth, so help you
God?
Mr. HELMS. I do, Mr. Chairman .

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD HELMS, FORMER DIRECTOR OF CEN-
TRAL INTELLIGENCE, FORMER AMBASSADOR TO IRAN, AND
PRESENTLY A BUSINESS CONSULTANT IN WASHINGTON, D.C.,
AND REPRESENTED BY GREGORY B. CRAIG, OF WILLIAMS &
CONNOLLY
Mr. PREYER . Thank you, Mr. Helms. We appreciate your being

here today, and the Chair will recognize Mr. Goldsmith to begin
the questioning.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman .
Mr. Helms, as part of your association with the CIA were you

required to execute a secrecy oath?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, I was.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. Do you recall testifying before this committee in

executive session on August 9 of this year?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, I do .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . At that time, Mr. Helms, were you presented

with a series of letters which authorized you to testify fully and
truthfully about all information that you had available pertinent
to the committee's legislative mandate?
Mr. HELMS. Yes.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. At this time I would ask that Mr. Helms be

shown JFK exhibit F-536.
Mr. Chairman, I would indicate for the record that JFK exhibit

F-536 consists of two exhibits, A and B. They are both letters dated
September 1, 1978, from the General Counsel's Office of the CIA.
They are directed to Mr. Helms. [Handed to witness.]
Mr. Chairman, may we have JFK exhibits F-536A and F-536B

admitted into the record?
Mr. PREYER . Without objection, so ordered.



The Honorable Richard Helms
Safeer Company
Suite 402
1627 K Street, N . W .
Washington, D . C .

	

20006

Dear Ambassador Helms :

wuq. iniasYixcn9cng

OGC 78-6272
21 September 1978

The Agency has been notified that the House Select
Committee on Assassinations has invited you to testify in
open session on 22 September 1978 .

Please be advised that the Agency agreement with the
Committee, a copy of which was attached to Mr . Carlucci's
letter to you dated 27 July 1978, deals only with the dis
cussion of classified matters in executive session . It does
not constitute a grant of authority to discuss classified
matters in public circumstances, nor a waiver of any secrecy
oath or agreement that might otherwise be applicable in such
circumstances . Therefore, if you are asked any questions in
open session requiring the disclosure of classified informa-
tion, I suggest that you indicate to the Committee your
willingness to respond in executive session and that you ask
the Committee to convene such a session for that purpose .

JFK EXHIBIT F-536A

JFX Exhibit
,c-S&,4A-

Sincerely,

AnthonyA . Lapham
General Counsel



The Honorable Richard Helms
Safeer Company
Suite 402
1627 K Street, N .W .
Washington, D .C . 20006

Dear Ambassador Helms :

Ccntnl Intclli9tmc AgKrrcy

xrsM~gono C zosos

By way of elaboration upon Mr . Lapham's letter to you
of this date concerning your testimony in open session
before the House Select Committee on Assassinations on
22 September, Mr . Lapham has authorized me to relay the fol-
lowing to you . You are, of course, completely at liberty to
discuss unclassified materials, including the materials
which have been declassified and made available to your
counsel on 20 September 1978 . However, in the event a
response would involve the disclosure of classified infor-
mation, whether based on these or other materials, it is the
Agency's position that you should so inform the Committee
and request that your response be heard in executive session.

21 September 1978

~

	

°-L. L.
__hn .̀~ t"~eIrison"_Jr .
Deputy General Counsel
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Mr. GOLDSMITH . Mr. Helms, have you received the originals of
these letters?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, I have.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Have you had a chance to discuss these letters

with your attorney?
Mr. HELMS. Yes .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Do you understand these letters?
Mr. HELMS. I hope so .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Do you understand that at today's hearing you

are still obliged to testify truthfully before this committee?
Mr. HELMS. I understand that .
Mr. GOLDSMITH. Do you understand, Mr. Helms, that in the event

that your testimony touches upon classified information, the alter-
native would be to request that the committee go into executive
session?
Mr. HELMS. I understand that, sir .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Thank you .
Mr. Chairman, I would indicate for the record that the letters

that Mr. Ambassador was shown at the August 9 hearing corre-
spond with JFK exhibits F-94, F-125, F-126, and F-127 .
Mr. Helms, what was the organizational function of the Deputy

Directorate for Plans in 1963?
Mr. HELMS. The Deputy Director for Plans or the Deputy Direc-

torate for Plans? I was the Deputy Director for Plans and head of
an organization which performed certain covert activities overseas .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Before you proceed I would like to show you JFK

exhibits F-94, F-125, F-126, and F-127 from the hearing that we
had in August.
[Handed to witness .]
Mr. HELMS. Thank you . [Pause.] I have not read every word of

those memoranda, Mr. Goldsmith, but I recall having seen them on
August 9 .
Mr. GOLDSMITH. At the time d:d you understand them?
Mr. HELMS. Yes.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . I might ask, for the record, would Mr. Helms'

attorney identify himself.
Mr. CRAIG . My name is Gregory B . Craig, of Williams & Con-

nolly .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Thank you . Returning to my previous question,

would you descibe the organizational function or purpose of the
DDP in 1963 which I believe you headed .
Mr. HELMS. That is one of the most-it contained one of the most

highly classified documents in Washington, the description of what
the DDP does, and if you have received a specific authority from
the Director of Central Intelligence to disclose all these activities, I
would be glad to do so .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . I would ask that Mr. Helms be given a copy of

the declassified transcript from his executive session testimony.
Mr. Helms, I refer your attention to page 4 of that transcript,

specifically lines 111 through 118.
Mr. HELMS. All right, Mr. Goldsmith . Since this has been declas-

sified, I understand, then let me just read what it says :
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In 1963, the Deputy Director for Plans was ' " ` the Deputy Director who was in

charge of-I guess the simplest term is-overseas operations . This entity of the CIA
received its mandate from NSC documents.

In any event, the responsibility of this unit was to conduct espionage and counter-
espionage and covert actions outside the continental limits of the United States.
Some of the lines you will note have been excised .
Mr . GOLDSMITH. I understand .
Mr . HELMS. So if to the press it is not a coherent statement, it is

because it is not coherent .
Mr . GOLDSMITH. Mr. Helms, I would ask to the extent you are

able to testify without touching upon classified information you
make an effort to do so . Have you had a chance to review the
declassified transcript that the committee made available to you?
Mr. HELMS. Yes. I have looked through it . I am not sure, though,

that I have become aware of all of the things that have been taken
out and all the things that have been left in . It is really difficult to
read something that has been chopped up the way this has. I have
looked through it but I would not say I have in my head what was
allowed in and what was taken out.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. Mr. Helms, did the committee make available to

you the testimony from your executive session transcript?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, I have in front of me these documents which

were made available to me by the committee I think 2 days ago. I
went through them .
Mr. GOLDSMITH. I understand that. My question now is, Has the

committee made available to you the full transcript from your
executive session testimony?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, I believe I could have come and read it at any

time, at least I was so assured by the committee.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. Did you ever avail yourself of that opportunity?
Mr. HELMS. I did not.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. Mr. Helms, what role, if any, did the Agency

have in the investigation of the assassination of President
Kennedy?
Mr. HELMS. At the time that the Warren Commission was

formed, the Agency did everything in its power to cooperate with
the Warren Commission and with the FBI, the FBI having the lead
in the investigation. As best I can recollect, it was the Agency's
feeling that since this tragic event had taken place in the United
States, that the FBI and the Department of Justice would obviously
have the leading edge in conducting the investigation, and that the
Agency would cooperate with them in every way it was possible,
and the same applied to the Warren Commission .
Mr. GOLDSMITH. So I take it, then, that the Agency perceived its

role to be somewhat secondary to the role of the FBI?
Mr. HELMS. That is correct.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. What were your specific responsibilities with

regard to the investigation?
Mr. HELMS. As the Deputy Director for Plans, I regarded my

responsibility as being one which saw to it that inquiries given to
the Agency by the FBI or originated with the Warren Commission,
were answered as well and as expeditiously as possible .
Mr . GOLDSMITH. Which staff or unit within the CIA was given

primary responsibility for coordinating the investigation?
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Mr. HELMS. After I believe maybe 2 or 3 weeks following the
assassination, the counterintelligence staff in the Deputy Director-
ate for Plans was given the job of coordinating and handling the
inquiries which came in and the replies which went back, both to
the FBI and to the Warren Commission, and as you are aware, the
so-called counterintelligence staff had the job in any event of carry-
ing on liaison on covert matters with the FBI for the CIA.
Mr. GOLDSMITH. Would you describe in general terms what the

organizational function of the counterintelligence staff was in
1963?
Mr. HELMS. In the organization of the Deputy Director for Plans

at that time we had a series of staffs . These staffs were assigned
functions in terms of the mission of the entire DDP. There was a
foreign intelligence staff which dealt with the acquisition of normal
intelligence . There was a counterintelligence staff which provided
staff guidance to the rest of the organization in counterintelligence
matters .
May I say that the counterintelligence staff"s mandate was some-

what wider than the others because the CIA had the mandate
within the intelligence community to maintain basic files on coun-
terintelligence cases, counterespionage cases, originating overseas .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Was the investigation of the death of President

Kennedy perceived as a counterintelligence-type case?
Mr. HELMS. It was not perceived in any specific terms at all that

I recollect. It was perceived as a great national tragedy, and I
think the feeling in the Agency was that anything it or its person-
nel could do to help resolve the questions that prevailed at the
time, we would try to do, whether it was counterintelligence, posi-
tive intelligence, or what it was.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Are you able to state why the CI staff in particu-

lar was given this responsibility?
Mr. HELMS. Well, I think one of the more compelling reasons was

that since it had had through the years the responsibility for
carrying on liaison with the FBI, that it was in a better position
and used to dealing with that Agency and therefore it was sensible
to have them continue to .
Mr . GOLDSMITH . Now prior to giving the CI staff this responsibil-

ity was the chief of one of the Western Hemisphere desks desig-
nated to coordinate the flow of information at CIA headquarters?
Mr. HELMS. I believe in the early days after President Kennedy's

demise that there was a feeling that the principal point of interest
as far as the Agency was concerned was Mexico City, where infor-
mation had been provided by the CIA to the rest of the Govern-
ment that someone called Lee Harvey Oswald had been in touch
with the Soviet and Cuban Consulates there. Once it was estab-
lished that this investigation was going to be far more wide rang-
ing than just Mexico City, the responsibility was transferred .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Did this particular desk officer ever complain to

you about interference with Mr. Angleton, who was then chief of
the CI staff?
Mr. HELMS. I do not recall any complaint, Mr. Goldsmith .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Do you recall whether this desk officer had any

particular responsibilities with regard to the investigation after the



responsibility for coordinating the investigation was transferred to
the CI staff?
Mr. HELMS. I don't have any recollection of the details .
Mr . GOLDSMITH . What role, if any, did Mr. McCone, who was

then Director of Central Intelligence, have in the Agency's investi-
gation?
Mr. HELMS. I think that he had the role any Director would have

had that was to see to it that sufficient manpower and funds and
other resources of the Agency were put to work in support of the
Warren Commission and the FBI. And I recall certainly that he
maintained a continuing and abiding interest in these proceedings.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Was he kept regularly apprised of the develop-

ments of the investigation?
Mr . HELMS . I would have thought that he was. I can't tell you in

precise detail 15 years later, but he had every opportunity 5 days a
week at the agency staff meeting to ask any questions on his mind,
and we had every opportunity to pass on to him anything that had
come up we thought would be of interest .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Has Mr. McCone ever indicated to you that he

was not satisfied with the flow of information from below upstream
to him?
Mr. HELMS. In connection with this investigation?
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Yes, Sir.
Mr. HELMS. Not that I am aware of, Mr. Goldsmith . I think, if

knowing Mr. McCone, if he had been dissatisfied he would have
made his dissatisfaction clear and I wouldn't have forgotten it .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . You mentioned earlier that the responsibility for

investigating this case was primarily in the hands of the FBI and
the CIA saw itself serving as a support function . Do you think this
division of responsibility was adequate?
Mr. HELMS. But I think it is the only way the matter could have

been handled. I can't conceive of its being handled any differently.
There has to be one investigative organization in charge of an
investigation, and I can't see how this could have been otherwise .
Am I missing something here?
Mr. GOLDSMITH. I am not suggesting that you are missing any-

thing, Mr. Helms.
Mr. Helms, were there any substantive or procedural problems

between the Bureau and the CIA in conducting the investigation?
Mr. HELMS. I don't recall any procedural problems . As for ques-

tions of substance, my memory is not all that clear. I don't know
whether there were some small disagreements about certain as-
pects of this case or not. Certainly investigators, no matter how
well motivated, tend to have different emphases, and it may well
be that there were some, but nothing that looms large in my mind
today.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Do you recall specifically whether there was any

disagreement in the handling of the Nosenko case?
Mr. HELMS. I don't recall any disagreement about the so-called

handling of the Nosenko case . There was I believe a difference of
interpretation as to what Nosenko represented. It was my impres-
sion that the FBI had passed on what Nosenko had to say about
Lee Harvey Oswald to the Warren Commission exactly the way
Nosenko had given it to them, and that at a later date it was
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necessary to point out to the Warren Commission that the bona
fides of Mr. Nosenko had not been established.
Mr . GOLDSMITH . Did the agency's investigation reflect any work-

ing hypotheses? By that question I mean, Did any particular aspect
of the investigation receive emphasis?
Mr. HELMS. You mean inside the CIA?
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Yes, sir.
Mr. HELMS. Oh, I think there was concern among many officers

working on these matters that the Soviets might have been in-
volved in this in some fashion and that the Cubans might have
been involved in some fashion . I imagine we shared the concerns of
the Warren Commission at the time . After all, there is a lot of give
and take and conversation and meetings back and forth and one
organization obviously influences the sensations of another
organization .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Did the Agency pay particular attention to the

area of foreign conspiracy? You made reference to Soviet involve-
ment and Cuban involvement. Was that the primary focus?
Mr. HELMS. That was obviously a matter of prime concern and

since Nosenko was in the Agency's hands this became one of the
most difficult issues to face that the Agency had ever faced. Here a
President of the United States had been murdered and a man had
come from the Soviet Union, an acknowledged Soviet intelligence
officer, and said his intelligence service had never been in touch
with this man and knew nothing about him. This strained credu-
lity at the time . It strains it to this day.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Was all information pertinent to the Warren

Commission's work promptly given to the Warren Commission, Mr.
Helms?
Mr. HELMS. I don't know how to answer that question, Mr.

Goldsmith . I thought we made a major effort to be as cooperative
and prompt and helpful as possible . But in recent years I have
been through enough to recognize that you can't make a flat state-
ment about anything, so I don't know. Maybe there were some
places where it wasn't as prompt as it should have been . But I am
not in a position to identify them .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Are you able to state what factors generally

governed whether information was made available to the Warren
Commission�
Mr. HELMS. I misunderstood the first part of your question .
Mr . GOLDSMITH . Are you able to state what factors governed

whether information was made available to the Warren
Commission?
Mr. HELMS. I don't think there were any governing factors except

the necessity for us to be careful about our sources and methods in
certain cases, and I believe that obstacle was gotten over by going
down and having conversations with the Warren Commission at
various times in order to make these points clear on what the
issues were . I don't believe we held anything back.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . As a general rule, did you wait to receive an

inquiry from the Commission prior to passing information on to
the Warren Commission?
Mr. HELMS. Yes; I believe so .
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Mr. GOLDSMITH . Turning to another area now, to what extent, if
any, did Mr. Dulles, former Director of the CIA, play a special role
on the Warren Commission insofar as the Agency was concerned?
Mr. HELMS. I don't have any sensation that he played any special

role . He obviously was in touch with the Agency on two or three
occasions, as was only natural under the circumstances . He had
been Director of it for a long time and he would obviously feel
more comfortable dealing with people in the Agency than he might
in other agencies of the Government . But I don't recall this had
any particular force and effect as far as the conduct of the Agency
was concerned or the conduct of the Warren Commission investiga-
tion .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . To what extent did he attempt to represent the

interests of the CIA while serving as a member of the Warren
Commission?
Mr. HELMS . I have no idea, Mr. Goldsmith .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . At this time I would ask that Mr. Helms be

shown JFK F-529.
Mr. Chairman, I move for the admission into the record of JFK

exhibit F-529.
[Documents handed to witness.]
Mr. PREYER . If there is no objection, exhibit F-529 will be ad-

mitted into the record .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . That's F-529.
[Whereupon, exhibit F-529 was received .]

91-373 0 - 79 - 2
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JFK EXHIBIT F-529

-,~'F1~ ~XNIC3\T F_ 8 July 1964

MEMORANDUM FOR :

	

Deputy Director for Plans

SUBJECT:

	

Discussion with Mr . Dulles
Re the NOSENKO Information
on OSNALD

1 . Mr . Dulles, with whom I spoke today, recalled
his earlier conversation with you on this subject and
said that there were still some members of the Commis
sion who were concerned lest they suppress the NOSENKO
information now only to have it surface at a future
date . They expressed concern that this could possibly
prejudice the entire Warren Commission report. I told
Mr. Dulles that this concern was understandable but
that we still felt the best course by far would be to
omit any reference to the NOSENKO information in the
final report . While it is conceivable that NOSENKO
might someday be in a position to claim that he provided
information on the KENNEDY assassination, I said that
the difference between NOSENKO's situation and that of
other bona fide defectors was such that it would be.. less
likely that NOSENKO would be allowed to surface in this
way.

	

I noted that if the NOSENkO information were- in-
cluded as is in the final Commission report and theri
later the facts. of NOSENKO's agent mission became public
knowledge, this could have perhaps an even'gieater ne,ga-'
Live affect . on the standing of the Commission's report .
The only way for the Commission :to avoid this and still
use the information would be for them to indicate that
doubt existed regarding the source of the information.
Ile would be opposed to this because it would signal to
NOSENKO's principals something of how we viewed this case
and could also . bring about renewed press and public in-
terest in NOSNKO .

. Air . Dulles and I then exchanged views on the
possibility of finding language which would allude to
the existence of other, unverified information on the
C :WALD case . This language would permit the Commission
to say if challenged in the future on this issue that it
had taken the NOSENKO information into consideration in



the final report but at the same time it would not be
presented in a manner which would be at variance with
the important operational considerations we have raised .

3 .

	

It was agreed that an effort might be made to
find such language if Mr . Dulles is again unsuccessful in
persuading his colleagues to eliminate any reference to
the NOSENKO information from the report . To attempt
this, however, we would have to know precisely in what
context the Commission intended to make use of the
NOSENKO information. This, Mr. Dulles will have to
determine from Mr. Rankin . He will do this as soon as
possible . He knows that I am leaving this week and
therefore, will contact you as soon as he has the infor-
mation he needs from Mr . Rankin .

4 . I have briefed C/SR/CI

	

`on these latest
developments and since he and CIA 0fficetin my shop are
fully cognizant of all the problems involved, they can
work out language for our approval which hopefully will
be satisfactory . . C/SR7CI

	

I knows Mr. Dulles and would
be the most suitable person to work with him directly if
this is indicated .

Chief, SR Divisgn



FOR: Chief, SR
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tv e rl'G-

	

_
1_

	

answers to our questions appear to be quite

	

.

co=l.lete . Au really nely i-uorration appears and they are consistent

~it_'z !--is previous statements .

	

Their caief value lies in the fact that

they elaborate what he has said before concerning OSWALD in the USSR-

The datails he provides concerning ItGB involvement in the OSWALD

case eliminate a number of minor obscurities which were present is

his earlier statements but they do not change the overall picture of

OSWALDIs status and activities in the USSR.

	

'

2 . There a;

	

, some rather surprising statements in
tv~+~c--.a't

	

., t
(,Aj'115~s replies - and these statements may call into question all

or part of his story .

	

For example :

	

'

a) he says (paragraph 5) that although the ICGB recognised

that OS 1i ALD might have been an American ageat, no "4ausual

measures" were taken to check on this possibility since it had

already been decided not to let him stay in the Lsrrl_

b) he say3 (paragraph 16) that the KGB did not consider

recruiting E-arina to report on CS V. yLD "because eae %.=s his

wife and it was considered dangerous to recruit a wife to report

on her husband . "

/ c) he repeatedly refers
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c) he repeatedly refers to KGB recognition teat oSLi:kLD

.'w=s not normal" as the reason for ISGB failure to take various

steps

	

'

	

c

	

id normally be expected to take via-a-via a

foreigner like OS :i7ALD .

	

In other words, a lack of normality and the

KGB's recognition of it provide the peg for the whole story of :;GB

handling of the CSLVALD matter:

3.

	

Another sequence of events, as related by

	

'M'

	

is

noteworthy. lie states that Rarina had no trouble marrying OSWALD

because he was a resident of and working in the USSR, and Chat she had

no difficulty leaving the country because she was married to a foreigner_

This reasoning seems to overlook the fact that OS'nALD had already

declared his intention (via mast to the LS Embassy) to leave the USSR_ if

this fact r.ere I:nown to the KGB as we must presume it was, we would

expect Varina's marriage request to have been given more Lhan routine

consideration .

S . Although I believe that the Commission would be interested in the

	

'

entire set of questions and answers as a follov. up to the Information it
t3 ^ti :, .1 LL

received earlier from

	

via the FBI, perhaps you will think it

	

-

not advisable to send them on at this late date . espacally in view of the
0 CS ea-D's

continuing doubts concerning~bona fides . There are no

/specific pniuts in



specific points in this latest information that than-"e the CSWALD story

or add simificantly to it and could therefore warrant separate transmittal

to tae Con . ;.-issioa in r.-.y o2inlon .

	

When the results of our further checks

into CS ::'AL-'s arrival time in . ielsinki are in, we misht send along with

them :IMMMONstatement that a 2-4 day delay is obtaining a Soviet

tourist visa is not uncommon .

18

n) DSevloo S .

G/SR/CI/research
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Mr. GOLDSMITH . I would ask that you skim through exhibit
F-529, Mr Helms, paying particular attention, however, to para-
graph No. 3 .
Mr. HELMS. Yes ; I have read paragraph 3 .
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Does this exhibit, Mr Helms, refresh your

memory on the extent to which Mr. Dulles may have represented
CIA interests while serving as a member of the Warren
Commission?
Mr. HELMS. I don't read that memorandum that way Mr. Gold-

smith. I read this memorandum to say that since the Agency was
not able to, what shall we say, vouch for the bona fides of Mr.
Nosenko, that this was going to have an effect on the Commission
report and what the Commission had to say and the point at issue
here, if I read this correctly, was how best to have the Commission
word its report, come to its conclusions without leaving itself hang-
ing on a limb on the basis of the fact that they thought that Mr.
Nosenko was bona fide when in fact this had not been demon-
strated . That is the way I read this memorandum.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . I certainly understand what the central issue is .

My question is whether Mr. Dulles was attempting to represent the
Agency views to the Warren Commission .
Mr. HELMS. I don't get that from reading this exhibit . I believe in

reading the material that you have made available to me that the
gentleman who signed this memorandum made that deposition
before you, and I assume that you asked him what he thought
about it . Did he give a different answer?
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Mr. Helms, I am sorry but I am not in a position

today to answer your questions .
Mr . Chairman, this concludes my initial line of inquiry. I would

defer to you at this time, sir .
Mr . PREYER . The Chair recognizes Congressman Stokes for such

time as he may consume for the questioning of the witness .
Chairman STOKES . Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, Ambasssador Helms.
Mr. HELMS. Good morning, Mr. Stokes .
Chairman STOKES. Mr. Helms, I wonder if you would tell us what

role, if any, you played with regard to Mr. Nosenko .
Mr. HELMS. When Nosenko defected in Geneva and came to the

United States, or was brought to the United States, in my position
as Deputy Director for Plans, I obviously was involved in the basic
decisions that were going to have to be made or were made in now
and the past involving the interrogation of him, his handling, and
what we would do with respect to finding out what he represented
and what information he had to purvey .
Chairman STOKES . So would it be fair to say that right from the

very beginning of the initial contact with him, right on through his
custodial period here in the States, that you were constantly in
charge of that situation?
Mr. HELMS. No; I was not constantly in charge of it . In fact, I

was not in charge of it from the first day because I do not think
any Deputy Director regards himself as being in charge of any-
thing when he has a Director who is really in charge, plus the fact
there were other members of the Interagency Defector Committee
which is composed of other agencies of Government interested in
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these matters . They also have a say in what happens with respect
to these things . So I certainly was involved with decisions on
Nosenko from beginning to end, but I was not the controlling
authority at all times .
Chairman STOKES. There were three major agency reports that

were written in regard to the Nosenko case ; specifically there was
a report in 1968 issued by the Soviet Russia Division, another
report later in 1968 called the Office of Security report, and then a
third report in 1976, referred to as the Hart report .
Would you tell us whether you are familiar with all three of

these reports?
Mr. HELMS. I don't recall any longer whether I read the first two

or whether I was simply briefed on their contents . The Hart report
I have never seen . I left the agency in early February 1973 and I
have had no substantive connections with it since.
Chairman STOKES. During his defection in 1964 and upon his

arrival in the United States was Yuri Nosenko in the custody of
the CIA?
Mr. HELMS. I am sorry, I missed the question .
Chairman STOKES . I was asking precisely during his defection in

1964 and upon his arrival in the United States, was Yuri Nosenko
in the custody of the CIA?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, he was. That was an accepted procedure under

the functioning of the Interagency Defector Committee that defec-
tors that came to this country were handled by the CIA, through
the interrogation period, resettling period, whatever had to be done
to them.
Chairman STOKES. Is that the legal authority under which he

was being detained?
Mr. HELMS. No. I think that perhaps, Mr. Chairman, if you

would not mind, I would like to answer that question a little bit
more fully . If you would indulge me.
Chairman STOKES . Certainly.
Mr. HELMS. Two days ago, on September 20, 1978, I received a

transcript of my testimony before this committee in executive ses-
sion on August 9 . While reviewing that transcript I noted that,
although I am not a lawyer, I characterized Mr. Yuri Nosenko's
legal status with the CIA between 1964 and 1969 in a number of
different ways . Since this is an area of obvious interest to the
committee, I would like to take this opportunity to describe my
understanding in somewhat greater detail as to what Mr. Nosen-
ko's legal status with the Central Intelligence Agency was .
As I say, I am neither a lawyer nor a judge, so I was not

prepared to draw any legal conclusions about Mr. Nosenko's tenure
with the Central Intelligence Agency. I'm sorry, I am not prepared .
On January 23, 1964, in Geneva, Switzerland, Mr. Nosenko re-

quested that he be permitted to defect to the West. Mr. Nosenko's
request, I believe, was accompanied by a claim that he could give a
comprehensive report on Lee Harvey Oswald's contacts in connec-
tion with the KGB during Oswald's stay in the Soviet Union be-
tween 1959 and 1962 .

It is difficult to overstate the significance that Yuri Nosenko's
defection assumed in the investigation of President Kennedy's as-
sassination . If Mr. Nosenko turned out to be a bona fide defector, if
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his information were to be believed, then we could conclude that
the KGB and the Soviet Union had nothing to do with Lee Harvey
Oswald in 1963 and therefore had nothing to do with President
Kennedy's murder.

If, on the other hand, Mr. Nosenko had been programed in
advance by the KGB to minimize KGB connections with Oswald, if
Mr. Nosenko was giving us false information about Oswald's con-
tacts with the KGB in 1959 to 1962, it was fair for us to surmise
that there may have been an Oswald-KGB connection in November
1963, more specifically that Oswald was acting as a Soviet agent
when he shot President Kennedy.

If it were shown that Oswald was in fact acting as a Soviet agent
when he shot President Kennedy, the consequences to the United
States of America and, indeed, to the world, would have been
staggering . Thus, it became a matter of the utmost importance to
this Government to determine the bona fides of Mr. Yuri Nosenko.
Mr . Nosenko arrived in the country in February 1964 . By the end
of March it was clear to us that the task of evaluating Mr. Nosen-
ko's credibility would not be easy .
On April 2, 1964, as Deputy Director of Plans, I, along with

David Murphy, Chief of the Soviet Bloc Division, and Mr. Lawrence
R . Houston, the General Counsel to the CIA, met with Mr. Nicho-
las Katzenbach, then Deputy Attorney General of the United
States ; Mr. J. Walter Yeagley, Chief of the Internal Security Divi-
sion of the Justice Department; Mr. William E. Foley, who was
then Mr. Yeagley's First Assistant in the Internal Security Divi-
sion ; and Mr. Harold F. Riese from the Office of Legal Counsel in
the Justice Department.
The meeting took place in Mr. Katzenbach's office in the Justice

Department . The purpose of the meeting was to define Mr. Nosen-
ko's legal status in the United States and to anticipate what kind
of legal problems might arise in connection with the Agency's
ongoing custody of Mr. Nosenko.
The Agency provided me a copy of the memorandum for the

record written by Mr. Lawrence Houston describing this meeting
on April 2, 1964, and a second memorandum which reflects the
substance of a telephone call from Mr. Foley on the following day,
April 3, 1964 . These documents were in part declassified by the
Agency on September 18, 1978, and I would like to make them part
of the record of these proceedings.
During the meeting of April 2, 1964, the Department of Justice

was fully informed of Mr. Nosenko's status with the Agency and
the Department's opinion was requested as to the scope of the
Agency s ongoing authority with respect to Mr. Nosenko.
As Mr. Houston's memorandums relate, Mr. Nosenko's technical

status in the United States was one of "exclusion and parole,"
which means that the Immigration and Naturalization Service had
technically excluded Mr. Nosenko from the United States but had
also temporarily "paroled him" to the custody of the Central Intel-
ligence Agency.

It is my understanding that the terms of the parole provided that
Mr. Nosenko would remain in the custody of the Agency unless it
was determined whether Mr. Nosenko should be deported or
whether he should be permitted to settle in the United States .
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If Mr. Nosenko violated the terms of the parole, he would be
deported . As these memorandums indicate, it was the opinion of
the Justice Department that the Agency was free "to take any
action necessary to carry out the terms of the parole ." That opin-
ion was expressed to us in the meeting of April 2, 1964, and
repeated to us the following day by way of a telephone call from
Mr. Foley, who had been requested by Mr. Katzenbach to check
and to confirm the Department's legal opinion.

In addition to the Justice Department, the Interagency Commit-
tee on Defectors was also fully informed of Mr. Nosenko's' status .
The agency and that committee concurred, I believe, with the legal
position adopted by the Department of Justice. The Interagency
Committee on Defectors was the Government body which was
formed in order to preside over the care, feeding, and general
treatment of defectors.
That committee is composed of representatives from the Central

Intelligence Agency, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the De-
fense Intelligence Agency, the National Security Agency, the De-
partment of State, and the Immigration and Naturalization
Service .
As the Rockefeller Commission report indicated, Mr. Nosenko's

confinement-and I quote from the report, "was approved by the
Director of Central Intelligence, the Director of the FBI, the Attor-
ney General, and the U.S . Intelligence Board; selected Members of
the Congress were also aware to some extent of the confinement."
End of quotation and end of my statement .
Chairman STOKES. So then, do I understand that based upon that

meeting it was your opinion then that this man was being held
legally and not in violation of law?
Mr. HELMS. It was our opinion that-I don't know, I am not a

lawyer, I have to be careful of my words-but let me just say it was
our impression we had the authority to hold him as we were
holding him .
Chairman STOKES . At the time you testified to our committee

here in executive session, is that what you said to us?
Mr. HELMS. No. I say, when I went through the transcript of my

testimony that day on August 9, 1 found that I characterized his
confinement in various ways, so I composed this statement in order
to straighten the matter out as we understood it .
Chairman STOKES . Now, can you recall what Mr. Katzenbach

said in that meeting? You were present and Mr. Katzenbach was
present; right?
Mr. HELMS. Yes.
Chairman STOKES . Can you tell the committee what Mr. Katzen-

bach said on that occasion about the situation?
Mr. HELMS. What we remember about this, Mr. Stokes, is pretty

well encompassed in here, that we shared with him the problem we
had in connection with Mr. Nosenko. We identified to him why the
problem was very serious. We pointed out that there might be
difficulties in connection with holding him. Suppose that Mr. No-
senko got a lawyer ; then what did we do about it? How did we ever
establish what his bona fides were?

In other words, we had a whole series of problems which we were
sharing with the Justice Department in an effort to get some help
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or assistance, how we ought to go about this matter and ascertain
what our authorities to do it were . That was the purpose of the
meeting. But 15 years later I certainly do not remember direct
quotations, from either Mr. Katzenbach or myself.
Chairman STOKES . But it would be fair to characterize the situa-

tion as saying that he did make comment upon the situation and
give you advice?
Mr. HELMS. That is right.
Chairman STOKES . Now, Mr. Helms, yesterday Mr. Katzenbach

appeared before this committee and testified in the same hearing
room . I want to read to you from the transcript of that testimony
and then ask for your comment:
Chairman STOKES . The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. Katzenbach, Mr . Sawyer asked you about the decision to sign off for Mr .

Nosenko. Can you tell us whom it was that came to you and asked for your
permission to begin the interrogation of Nosenko?
Mr. KATZENBACH . I don't recall anybody doing so, Mr. Chairman. I understand

that Mr . Helms had a conversation with me or thinks he recalls he had a conversa-
tion with me on it. I have no recollection of that conversation, but perhaps his
recollection is better than mine . I don't know . I don't recall any such conversation .
Chairman STOKES. Was this your testimony, that you don't recall anyone talking

to you about it?
Mr. KATZENBACH. Yes, Sir, that is my testimony.
Chairman STOKES . At any time?
Mr . KATZENBACH . At any time .
Chairman STOKES . How did you learn of it?
Mr . KATZENBACH. I learned of it when the gentleman writing a book called me up

about 3 or 4 months ago or 6 months ago, and asked me about it . And I said, who is
Nosenko?
Chairman STOKES . That would be Mr . Epstein?
Mr. KATZENBACH . Yes, Sir, Edward J. Epstein, right . And that was the first time

that I heard of it, to my recollection .
Chairman STOKES . So, then, so that the record is patently clear on this point,

during your tenure you knew absolutely nothing at all of this situation?
Mr . KATZENBACH . Nothing that I can recall at this time . It was quite a while ago,

but I have absolutely no recollection of Mr . Nosenko or anything to do with him
during that period of time .
Chairman STOKES . While you held the office that you held, were you at any time

requested to give your approval to treating any defector in this manner?
Mr . KATZENBACH . No, Sir. The only connections that I can recall with the CIA at

all fell into two categories. One was when they wished to wiretap or some electronic
device to be put within this country they came to me, and the only other thing was
whenever they wanted a book suppressed they came to me and I told them not to do
it.
Chairman STOKES . Told them what?
Mr . KATZENBACH . Told them not to do it, that there was not any way you were

going to do it. Those were the only ways, at least offhand, when I-none that I
recall as Deputy . A little bit I guess at the time of the Cuban missile crisis and
perhaps some at the time of the Cuban prisoner exchange, but I had very little
connection with the CIA. And I don't recall except for those occasions their ever
asking me an,~ legal advice whatsoever, perhaps for good reason .
Chairman &OKEs. Are you absolutely certain that you cannot recall any conver-

sation with Mr. Helms about Nosenko?
Mr . KATZENBACH . I am certain that I don't recall it, yes, sir . I can't flatly deny

such a conversation occurred, but I have no recollection of it . It is quite a while ago
and I believe if it was as dramatic as put by Congressman Sawyer, I would remem-
ber it . I was simply informed that somebody was being questioned. There was a
potential defector, I might not recall that .
Chairman STOKES . Thank you.
Any other questions?
Mr . Sawyer .
Mr . SAWYER . Yes.
Mr . Katzenbach, I don't know whether you were informed of the details of the

situation, but we had testimony by a spokesman for the CIA so that it is not just a
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statement of some employee or something. He was designated by the present Direc-
tor to come here and present the story because he was supposed to be the most
familiar with it since he had reviewed it for the CIA.
He stated in substance, Mr. Nosenko was taken into custody in this country by

the CIA after defection or after alleged defection, held in a so-called safe house on a
diet o£ tea and porridge twice a day, was allowed no reading material . The guards
were instructed neither to talk to him or smile to him. He was subjected to 48 hours
at a crack interrogation . This being while they built a separate facility somewhere
else in the country; namely, a device described by him as a bank vault, and then
built a house around the bank vault to put this man in and then kept him there
under the equivalent of some 3 years with that kind of thing, 1,277 days to be
specific, at which point they finally gave up and gave him some emolument and put
him on their payroll and let him go .
And then they gave as their-I questioned on the authority to do a thing like

that . Did they have any kind of process, and they said other than the fact that Mr.
Helms had conferred with you and gotten your OK, that this would be legal.
And I just found it awfully difficult to believe that. And that is why-and I don't

imagine it would be the kind of thing that you would be asked to OK enough that
you would not rather clearly remember the incident if it had occurred.
Mr . KATZENBACH . If the facts that you have just set forth to me, Congressman,

had ever been made known to me, I would recollect it, I am certain ; and I would
hope to goodness I would not have given the legal advice that is claimed.
Mr . SAYWER . It makes me feel better about it . Thank you.
That is all I have, Mr . Chairman .

Having heard Mr. Katzenbach's testimony of yesterday, can you
reconcile his testimony to this committee with your statement just
read to this committee?
Mr. HELMS. I can only say, Mr. Stokes, that it is very hard to

reconcile. I think the basic point at issue here is really whether the
meeting with him took place at all. What happened after the
meeting is something he was not responsible for as far as I am
aware.
Let me read to you the memorandum for the record which Mr.

Lawrence R. Houston, the General Counsel of CIA, wrote on April
3, 1964 . I have a copy in front of me. It is headed Memorandum for
the Record and the subject is the Nosenko case .

It reads:
Mr . Helms, Mr . Murphy, and I met with Mr. Nicholas deB. Katzenbach, J. Walter

Yeagley, William E. Foley, and Harold F. Ries, on April 2, 1964 . Mr . Helms outlined
the problems foreseeable in our future relations with Nosenko and asked the opin-
ion of the Justice representatives on what we could do to control the situation . I
pointed out that his technical status is one of exclusion and parole-or more
technically, deferment and parole.
Paragraph 2:
After some discussion, Mr . Foley stated it was his opinion that Agency representa-

tives could take any action necessary to carry out the terms of the parole. Mr .
Katzenbach asked Mr . Foley to check this and let me know and Mr . Foley later
confirmed this position by telephone.

I in turn, after the meeting, reviewed the parole agreement and provided an
interpretation thereof for Director of Security, a copy of which is attached hereto .
Also, I informed Mr . Foley of this interpretation . Signed, Lawrence R. Houston,
General Counsel .

The attachment is a memorandum also dated April 3, 1964 . It is
signed by Lawrence R. Houston, General Counsel. It is a memoran-
dum for the director of security . That would be the officer who was
the director of the security office of the Central Intelligence
Agency. The subject is Parole status of defectors :
On 2 April 1964, we had a discussion with the Department of Justice on the status

of aliens whose inspection by INS-
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that is the Immigration and Naturalization Service, I interpret
here so there will not be a lack of clarity-
whose inspection by INS is deferred upon arrival at our request and who are then
paroled to this Agency. It was the position of the Department of Justice that we
were responsible for taking any action necessary to carry out the terms of the
parole.

That, I believe, is paragraph 1 of this memorandum, Mr. Stokes .
The balance of the memorandum has been excised and therefore is
not on the sheet there.
Chairman STOKES . Then, in light of the document which you

have just read and along with your other testimony, then obviously
the statement of Mr. Katzenbach to this committee yesterday could
not be true, could it?
Mr. HELMS. No; I am afraid it is not.
Mr. PREYER . Chairman Stokes, may I interrupt?
Chairman STOKES . Certainly.
Mr. HELMS. I would like to say, because I would like to be clear

with this committee, that I asked my attorney to be in touch with
Mr. Katzenbach some weeks ago in connection with this matter. It
is reflected in his testimony that it was brought to his attention
that I had this meeting with him. I did not want to have this
committee think I pulled this as a surprise on Mr. Katzenbach and
he came down here innocently and had no opportunity to review
the facts if he cared to .
Chairman STOKES. Then he was appropriately advised prior to

his appearance here yesterday of the memorandums you just read?
Mr. HELMS. I don't know that he was advised of the memoran-

dums, but he was advised certainly of our recollection of this
meeting.
Chairman STOKES . Thank you, Mr. Chairman .
Mr. PREYER . Mr. Helms, I understand that you are requesting

that this document be made a part of the record . I would like to
ask the clerk if she will mark it as an exhibit so that we can enter
it into the record at this point.
Mr. HELMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman .
Mr. Chairman, as a point of clarity, is it just these memoranda

that you want to make a part of the record? My statement is in the
transcript so I don't think that is necessary. I think these are the
two documents.
Mr. PREYER . The document will be marked as exhibit F-413 and

made a part of the record at this point.
[The information follows:]
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JFK EXHIBIT F-413

MEMORANDUM FOR THE RECORD

SUBJECT: Nossenko Case

1.

	

Mr. Helms, Mr . Murphy and I met with Mr . Nicholas
deB. Katzenbach, Mr. J. Walter Yeagley, Mr . William E. Foley. .
and Mr. Harold F. Reis on the Nossenko case on 2 April 1964 .
-Mr. Helms outlined the problems forsceable in our future relations
with Nossenko and asked the opinion of the Justice representatives
on what we could do to control the situation . I pointed out that his .
technical status was one of exclusion and parole (or more technically
deferment of inspection and parole).

2.

	

After some discussion, Mr . Foley stated it was his opinion
that Agency representatives could take any action necessary to carry
out the terms of the parole .

	

Mr. Katzenbach asked Mr . Foley to
check this and let me know and Mr . Foley later confirmed this position
by telephone. I, in turn, after the meeting reviewed the parole agree-
ment and provided an interpretation thereof for the Director of Security.
a copy of which is attached hereto . Also I . informed Mr . Foley of this
interpretation .

Att.

3 April 1964

LAWRENCE R. HOUSTON
General Counsel

Declassified 19-September 1978
by Anthony A . Lapham,General
Counsel



MEMORANDUM FOR Director of Security

SUBJECT:

	

Parole Status of Defectors

3 April 1964

C
O
P
Y

1.

	

On 2April 1964 we had a discussion with the Department
of Justice on the status of aliens whose inspection by I&NS is deferred
upon arrival at our request and who are then paroled to this Agency.
It was the position of the Department of Justice that we were responsible
for taldng any action necessary to carry out the terms of the parole .

Declassified (paragraph Y only)
19 September 1978 by Anthony A.
Laphaln, General Counsel .

t

/s/ Lawrence R. Houston

LAWRENCE R. HOUSTON
General Counsel
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Chairman STOKES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman .
Now, Mr. Helms, I note that the memorandum does not give any

indication from which Mr. Katzenbach would be able to draw the
conclusion with reference to the way that the CIA intended to treat
this man. That is not in that memorandum, is it?
Mr. HELMS. No, it is not in the memorandum as of the time that

the meeting with Mr. Katzenbach was held . Deliberations were
still going on inside the Agency as to what exactly to do about Mr.
Nosenko, and as things developed over the months, I don't think
that Mr. Katzenbach can be held responsible for that and I have no
reason to want to involve him in it .
Chairman STOKES . Is it fair also to say that in all probability he

was never informed of the way this man was treated?
Mr. HELMS. In all probability, that is correct.
Chairman STOKES . Now, how long did Mr. Nosenko remain in

CIA custody?
Mr. HELMS. I think all told, I think it was from 1964 when he

defected until he was resettled with the new identity which I
believe was in 1969 or 1970 .
Chairman STOKES . Can you tell us what unit within the CIA had

the primary responsibility for handling Mr. Nosenko in 1964?
Mr. HELMS. My recollection is that the office of security was

given the responsibility for his housekeeping, his care, his feeding,
his guarding, and that the Soviet bloc division had the responsibil-
ity for his interrogation.
Chairman STOKES . Did the Soviet Russia division continue to

have responsibility for questioning Nosenko until he was released
from CIA custody in 1969?
Mr. HELMS. No. I believe that it was in 1967 that the decision

was made or, I made the decision if you would prefer that, that the
case simply could not go on in that fashion, it had to be resolved .

Therefore, a change was made. Nosenko was turned over to an
officer in the office of security who had made an examination of
the case . He felt that he could get along well with Nosenko and
that possibly he could, if he couldn't solve the problem of his bona
fides, at least he might be able to solve the problem of how we
were going to resettle him on the American scene.

I was rather puzzled by some of Mr. Hart's testimony the other
day before this committee . He seemed to go into lurid detail about
Nosenko's treatment, but when it came time to make his contribu-
tion to the purposes of the committee hearing, in other words, what
Nosenko knew about Oswald, he had no clarification to make and
nothing to contribute .
Yet he was here as the official representative of the Director of

Central Intelligence, as I understand it . It was almost as though
his purpose was to use his testimony before this committee to
excoriate some of his former colleagues for the handling of the
Nosenko case .

In any event, I never heard of the note alleged to have been
handwritten by the "Deputy Chief of the Soviet Bloc Division"
using such sensational terms as "liquidate the man, commit him to
a looney bin," et cetera. These options were never presented to me,
were never entertained by me, and were never considered .
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The problem was to resettle Nosenko in American society and
this is what the Agency did . Any other assertions are false as far
as I personally am aware . I would not like to see perpetuated on
indefinitely into the history of this country that there was any
consideration given by senior officials of the Agency to those op-
tions that were identified in this lurid, handwritten memorandum.
I don't know how the thing happened to get written . I don't know
how it happened to be held in the files . I don't know how it
happened to be part of Mr. Hart's role to bring it down here, but in
any event, I want to put to rest once and for all that this was never
considered.
Chairman STOKES . Now you have mentioned a security officer.

When did the security officer assume the responsibility for han-
dling Nosenko?
Mr. HELMS. My recollection Mr. Stokes, is that it was about 1967,

some time in 1967.
Chairman STOKES . So at that time would they have assumed

primary responsibility and taken it away then from the Soviet
bloc?
Mr. HELMS. Well, they assumed primary responsibility . I think

that is the fair thing . I had .asked Adm. Rufus Taylor, who sadly
died the other day but who became Deputy Director of Central
Intelligence after I was made Director, to make it his personal
responsibility to look into all aspects of the Nosenko case in an
effort to get it resolved .
He had done a lot of work on this case and one of his recommen-

dations as I recall it was that this be turned over to the office of
security and that we try an entirely different approach.
Chairman STOKES . Can you tell us why the responsibility for

handling Nosenko in terms of questioning was transferred from the
SR people over to the security officer?
Mr. HELMS. It was just another approach we were attempting . In

other words, we wanted to take him away from those people who
had been interrogating him and see if a quiet, solicitous, and, let's
say, favorable approach were used, that we might be able to solve
the problem of his bona fides but at least get him in the frame of
mind where we could resettle him.
Chairman STOKES . How long a period of time was Nosenko actu-

ally held in this status?
Mr. HELMS. Well, during the period of 1964 to 1967 he was held

under Spartan circumstances . In 1967 when he was turned over to
the office of security he was moved to a safe house where he
certainly was in confinement but lived under very comfortable
conditions, perhaps as well as anybody in this room .
Chairman STOKES . Now, during that 3-year period, and I suppose

you would say it is 3 years he was held in confinement, as a basis
of Mr. Hart's testimony a few days ago, I posed the question to him
that the man was actually being held in jail, wasn't he . His answer
was substantially yes .
How would you characterize the period?
Mr. HELMS. I find no fault with that characterization .
Chairman STOKES . Initially, can you tell us how the individuals

who handled Mr. Nosenko for the SR division had been selected?

91-373 0 - 79 - 5
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Mr. HELMS. When the defection took place in Geneva, or at least
before it took place, two officers were sent to Geneva to talk to Mr.
Nosenko. One was a high officer in the SR division and the other
was a case officer who not only spoke fluent Russian but had had a
great deal of experience in handling Soviet agent cases and this
seemed to be a good team as far as those in charge thought at the
time, and so did 1.
Chairman STOKES . Can you tell us how knowledgeable or how

expert they were in terms of the Oswald case?
Mr. HELMS. I don't have any recollection of that any more, Mr.

Stokes . I don't think that we chose them because of their knowl-
edgeability in the Oswald case initially . The issue was to decide
about the defection of this man in the first place.
The Oswald matter really hadn't gotten viable until it was indi-

cated he knew something about it, and then when we got him to
the United States, what he knew about it . Actually, I think that it
may be of interest to the committee that in attempting to establish
the bona fides of someone, it is necessary to have information in
some depth of the facts about which they are talking.
With respect to Nosenko, we put people who were knowledgeable

about the Soviet Union and Soviet mores, and so forth, on the case
because we had more information about those things and could
check his statements out much better than if we were using some-
thing about Lee Harvey Oswald . He had been in the Soviet Union
and we knew very little about him, because I would like to remind
you, Mr. Stokes, that what is known about Lee Harvey Oswald
today was certainly not known in early 1964 . This is all material
that has been developed since.

I think one has to be fair with history that when we go back to
February 1964, the knowledgeability of anybody in the Government
on Lee Harvey Oswald was very limited, even more limited than it
is now.
Chairman STOKES . Wouldn't I understand that first they did

know he was a KGB officer at the time he came to you; correct?
Mr. HELMS. That is what he told us .
Chairman STOKES . You did know that Oswald had been in

Russia, did you not?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, we knew that he had been in Russia, certainly .
Chairman STOKES. And a part of your responsibility to the

Warren Commission was to give them such information as came to
your knowledge regarding Oswald in Russia, was it not?
Mr. HELMS. Certainly, Mr. Stokes .
Chairman STOKES . And in establishing this man's bona fides,

would it not be logical that you would want to know everything he
knew about Oswald as a part of the interrogation process so that
you might establish his bona fides through that?
Mr. HELMS. But I thought that he was asked about what he knew

about Oswald . I thought there were four or five interrogations, one
by the FBI and some by us during this period . Am I wrong?
Chairman STOKES . Well, he was under the custody of the CIA.

You have told us that .
Mr. HELMS. But other people had access to him. The FBI was

given access to them. We gave other people access to these people if
they requested it . It was the FBI's statement to the Warren Com-
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mission quoting Nosenko based on their own interrogation that led
me weeks later to go down and talk with the Chief Justice of the
United States and point out with him that we could not go bail, we
could not vouch for the bona fides of this man, and therefore we
could not vouch for his statement.
Chairman STOKES . Yes, and this was the precise problem that

you were confronted with . You knew you had an important issue
on your hands, didn't you?
Mr. HELMS. Certainly.
Chairman STOKES . And it was extremely important by virtue of

the high level conference which you had had, which you referred to
this morning, that you had been able to establish his bona fides;
isn't that correct?
Mr. HELMS. We were doing our best to do so .
Chairman STOKES. So it is in that area, then, I would think, that

you would want to see the top interrogators, not only those expert
in interrogating with reference to the Soviet Union, but also about
events in the Soviet Union such as Oswald would be important to
you to have him interrogated about?
Mr. HELMS. Well, Sir, I was not present at these interrogations

and I don't know the exact questions. I assume there is a record
available someplace. But it seems to me that in posing this ques-
tion this way, to me it is damned if you do and damned if you
don't. You are damned if you hold a fellow too long and treat him
badly because you would like to find out what he does know about
Oswald, and you are damned the other way if you have not dug his
teeth out to find out what he knows about Oswald .

I don't know Sir, the answer. If we had to do it over, I don't know
what we would do . We would probably do it differently, but I don't
know how we would have arrived at the truth in the space of time
we had available to us .
You may recall from the record that Mr. Nosenko, at the time he

defected and before, was a very heavy drinker. One of the problems
we had with him during his first period of time in the United
States was he didn't want to do anything except drink and carouse.
We had problems with him in an incident in Baltimore where he
started punching up a bar and so forth.
One of the reasons to hold him in confinement was to get him

away from the booze and settle him down and see if we could make
some sense with him. The fact that he may have been held too long
was therefore deplorable, but nevertheless we were doing our best .
Chairman STOKES. Well, in light of what you are now saying to

us about the fact that you are damned if you do and damned if you
don't, was it important to you that you be kept informed regularly
of everything that he was saying and everything that he was doing,
et cetera?
Mr. HELMS. Mr. Stokes, I felt that certainly I should be kept

generally informed, but during the period of the Warren Commis-
sion, they are the ones who should be kept informed, the FBI
should be kept informed, and that after the Warren Commission
had made its report and things then were not guided by their
investigation, we still went on with the job of attempting to find
out what this man represented.
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Chairman STOKES. But if, as you say, as you have just indicated,
the Warren Commission needed to be informed and so forth, and
wasn't it your direct responsibility to inform the commission?
Mr. HELMS. But I thought I did . I thought I told them that we

couldn't establish his bona fides .
Chairman STOKES . Well, in order for you to be able to communi-

cate with the Warren Commission, you had to get information from
some source, didn't you?
Mr. HELMS. Yes .
Chairman STOKES . So my question to you is : What direction did

you give those under you as to how often you were to be briefed,
how often you ought to be given the results of the interrogation or
whatever was occurring with this man?
Mr. HELMS. Certainly I stayed current to that extent . If there

had been the slightest intimation that we were prepared to vouch
for his bona fides or that the interrogation reached that point, it
would have been brought to me immediately .

I think that if I don't any longer recall the exact date, but I
think it was in June or something of 1964, that after getting the
permission of the Director of Central Intelligence, Mr. McCone, I
went to see the Chief Justice privately to point out to him what
our difficulties in this matter were . It seems to me I was as forth-
coming as a man could be.
What else could I do? What else should I have done?
Chairman STOKES . What did you tell him about your difficulties?

What were they?
Mr. HELMS. I told him we were not able to satisfy ourselves that

the man was what he was purported to be, that the jobs that he
had held were the ones that he really did hold, that there were
inconsistencies in his testimony, that what he had to say about the
Oswald case didn't make sense to us, and that, therefore, I simply
wanted to point out to the Chief Justice that I was sorry but
whatever the FBI had given him or given the Commission about
what Mr. Nosenko had said about Mr. Lee Harvey Oswald, that I
felt he should take into consideration the fact that we could not
vouch for his bona fides and therefore they should not take at full
strength what he said . It was up to them to make their evaluation,
but I felt we owed this to him.
Chairman STOKES . In order for you to tell the Chief Justice that,

how often had you been briefed?
Mr. HELMS. I have no recollection any longer, Mr. Stokes .
Chairman STOKES . In terms of the interrogation that took place

of Oswald, I'm sorry, Nosenko, were the interrogators instructed to
pose a large number of questions relative to Oswald to Nosenko?
Mr. HELMS. Mr. Stokes, there was no issue more central in those

days than an effort to straighten out this business about Oswald .
But I would submit in evidence, I don't know whether you have

been an interrogator, sir, but there are so many questions you can
ask about based on the information that was known about Oswald
at the time.

If my facts are straight, the information about Oswald that was
known was that he had gone to the Soviet Union, that he ex-
pressed a desire to give up his citizenship . That is what he told the
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American Embassy . He had gone to Minsk, married a Russian girl,
which was suspicious in its own right .
He then decided to come back to the United States and virtually

disappeared, but it was not the CIA's jurisdiction to keep an eye on
him in the United States and the amount of information available
at that time based on which one could make an interrogation was
pretty thin for the simple reason that how were we going to find
out in the Soviet Union what Oswald had done there except from
his own statements?
We had no independent means of verification . We didn't have

that good an organization inside the Soviet Union. We had no
means of following up on these leads .
Chairman STOKES . In light of your statements in this context, let

me cite to you the testimony of Mr. Hart to this committee and get
your comment on that.
Mr. Hart, with reference to the matter of whether Nosenko was

being incarcerated or being questioned, said to this committee this:
Mr . HART . Insofar as I can tell, the assumption among the top leadership of the

agency was that during this period of incarceration Mr. Nosenko was being ques-
tioned or interrogated .
That is flatly contrary to the facts because although he was incarcerated for 1,277

days, on only 292 days was he in part questioned . We do not, it is difficult to tell
just how many hours of questioning there took place on those 292 days when he
actually was questioned. The rest of the time, which is 77 percent of the total time
of incarceration, he was left entirely unoccupied and was not being questioned .
There was, in other words, no effort being made to get at more information which
he might have .

Do you agree with that statement?
Mr. HELMS. I have no comment to make on it. Mr. Hart, I gather,

was appointed by Director George Bush in 1976 to look into the
whole Nosenko case. I have been informed of that in recent times. I
assume he looked into it fairly and squarely . I would assume also
that this committee has talked thoroughly with all the interroga-
tors and has verified independently whether these facts are true or
not. I have no capacity for doing that .
Chairman STOKES . So you take no issue with that statement?
Mr. HELMS. None. I don't know its merits one way or the other.
Chairman STOKES . Then I take it from that you in no way contest

the statement of Mr. Hart?
Mr. HELMS. I have no basis for contesting it, Mr. Stokes . I mean,

he has a record there . I simply was saying that I have no independ-
ent verification of the number of days he was interrogated . I would
assume, though, that the committee does have an independent
verification because I believe that the interrogators are still alive
and I assume the committee has talked to them .

Is this correct?
Chairman STOKES . I think that is substantially correct, yes.
Mr. Helms, in January 1968 when the SR division report con-

cerning Nosenko was issued, what was the Agency's position re-
garding Mr. Nosenko's bona fides?
Mr. HELMS. There were those in the agency who believed he was

bona fide and there were those in the agency who did not . I never
recall having resolved the case in my own mind one way or the
other . My preoccupation at the time was to get Mr. Nosenko reset-
tled . If there were those who felt there was a reasonable chance he
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was bona fide, that was all right with me, but as far as I am aware,
I never signed off on any document or made any final decisions
about his bona fides.

If you have a document, I would appreciate seeing it because I
have not been shown one, and if my recollection is not accurate, I
don't want to mislead this committee . I want to be absolutely fair
and truthful and forthcoming.
Chairman STOKES. Perhaps it may help refresh your recollection

that at the time the committee took your testimony previously, Mr.
Goldsmith asked you the question : "Is it not a fact that the SR
report of 1968 indicated that in fact Mr. Nosenko was not a bona
fide defector?" Your answer at that time was: "I don't remember
firsthand what the thrust of the report was."
So I take it, then, that your testimony today is that you still do

not recall?
Mr. HELMS. No. But I am sorry, I must have misunderstood your

earlier question . I am sorry. I thought that you were asking me
what my opinion was about that .
Chairman STOKES . No, no .
Mr. HELMS. I am sorry.
Chairman STOKES. Basically, what we are asking you is this : In

January 1968, when this report came out of the SR division, what
was the Agency's position regarding Nosenko bona fides?
Mr. HELMS. Well, the Agency's position would not have been

reflected in the 1968 report . The Agency's position would have been
one that I would have signed off on and I don't recall ever having
made personally the decision based on recommendations and var-
ious other factors involved, whether he was bona fide or not. I
simply was trying to explain that my interest then was different.
Chairman STOKES. Well, then, can you tell us in January of 1968

the Agency's position with regard to the veracity of the informa-
tion Nosenko had provided concerning Oswald?
Mr. HELMS. I don't think any judgment has ever been made

about that . I thought I read in the newspapers-and I assume the
newspapers reported accurately-that Mr. Hart, after all his inves-
tigation, was not able to tell you that Nosenko was accurate about
Oswald gr not accurate about Oswald, if he could not do it--
Chairman STOKES. To the contrary . He said to the committee,

based upon everything he knew about him, that the testimony he
had given this committee, he said I would not use it, so he did have
an opinion.
Mr. HELMS. He said he would not use it?
Chairman STOKES. That is what he said .
Mr. HELMS. That confuses me.
Chairman Stokes . Why?
Mr. HELMS. Well, it confuses me because isn't that a cop-out? If

you are not going to use it, then it is not true .
Chairman STOKES. That is substantially correct, that would be

my own interpretation .
Now let me ask you this: Wouldn't your analysis and the doubt

which you had of this man's overall bona fides also bear upon the
question of what he was saying to you and through you to the
Warren Commission about Oswald, that is, if you doubted his gen-
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eral bona fides, wouldn't you have to doubt what he was saying to
you about Oswald?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, sir, that is why I went to see the Chief Justice.
Chairman STOKES. Now let me ask you this : After the SR division

issued its report in 1968, was the Nosenko case reinvestigated by
the security officer?
Mr. HELMS. Oh, I think the ground was gone over not only by

that security officer, but I think that through the weeks after that
a long interrogation, or if you don't want to call it an interroga-
tion, let's say an elicitation, was carried on with Nosenko to find
out what he knew about a whole host of things, including the
Oswald case.

I believe it was during that latter period that he had additional
contributions to make about the size of the files that the KGB held
on Oswald and matters of this kind .
Chairman STOKES . Let me ask you this : In light of what you said

to us this morning, would you agree that the consequences of the
Nosenko case for the American intelligence community were quite
great, particularly if it turned out that he was not a bona fide
defector? I think you may have commented on some of that in your
first statement.
Mr. HELMS. Yes, I did, Mr. Stokes, but I agree with what you

said .
Chairman STOKES. I would like to call your attention to page 137

of the declassified transcript which you have there at the witness
table with you. Lines 6 through 20 . Do you have that?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, Sir.
Chairman Stokes. This, of course, is your testimony before this

subcommittee of this committe earlier.
Now, at that time did you testify that you had no recollection of

ever signing off on any piece of paper that made Nosenko a consul-
tant to the CIA and that you never agreed to any such thing?
Mr. HELMS. When I made that statement in executive session on

August 9, it was my distinct impression that we had made an
arrangement or signed a contract with Nosenko which made him
an independent contractor . In other words, it was a relationship
between him and the Agency whereby he would do research work
under controlled circumstances and we would control the environ-
ment, what documents he saw, what he did, and in this way we
would be justified in seeing if his expertise was of any help to us,
and, second, under this document we could pay him so that he
could live and eventually get to be resettled.

I was not aware at that time that the independent contractor
provision had along with it in the document the word "consultant."
If I was aware of it at the time, I never thought about it . I must
confess that my thought of what a consultant is has been changed
in present times, because I am a consultant to various American
businesses now and my relationship to them is not the relationship
I contracted for with Nosenko, so this is a semantic problem.

I can only say that I am sorry that I was maybe the slightest bit
misleading, but I have now explained it and I hope that satisfies
you.
Chairman STOKES . Mr. Chairman, I will ask that an exhibit in

the possession of the Clerk be marked as JFK F-531. I will ask that



a copy of it be delivered to the witness and that the exhibit be
made a part of the record at this time .
Mr . PREYER. If there is no objection, the exhibit, F-531, will be

entered into the record at this point.
[The information follows:]
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JFK EXHIBIT F-531

MEMOR_DMUMFL Director of Ce=l=al 7-t"1 eace

" TFLZOUG'^s

	

.- F-asel .v'e Direecar-Gene= '

.- JF;~ E.KNI'bt-r

SUBSECT

	

a Retroactive RCi--k=se=s=t-Of
"Yaeip Ivasssvieh Nasenlco

F-531 -

S OCT 1372

.

	

1- This ~^

	

-"~n=s angges~.s action ontheputoftaw
Direcjar of Cea`-a Ii~elligence ; this action is CA77~71T-~ in
paragraph9.

7- 1". Y=riy Ivz=vicU Noseaako, a aSryea=-old, for_-xr
Staff Omcer of theC-- ,--ofar Sam`- Security CKGB) of the
USSR, at!-a the Iastit=x of 1hterratiora1 Relations, Moscocr,
frog3945 to 1954 ; was afEl=ate4 with Russian Naval Intelligence
dsiring the 1951-19.53 period; andwas an officer witls. the SG.a
from Marco 1953 sat-. his defectlon to the Agency, is Genera,
Switzerlz-3, on4Fehrearp 1964, af`er having wa=ked for CLS-
for agprcri_t~1y twoyears.

	

.

3. A review of Mr. Nosenko's case reflects tba~ a.the
time of his defection, various OIficalcamttitae_+ were made
to him, iacludiag a lamp sure payment of $50, 000.00 based npos
his nearly twoyears' work inside theKGB; a$10, 000.00Bantu
for his work on the~

	

1%-'case; and a contract as aconsultantyt~
at a salary of $25, 000. 00 per annum. Mr. Nosenko ryas advised
by his Avencv Case Of-.cer tint i/mar . Noseako %v--x vork=g for
the Central Intelligence Agency as of 5 February- 1964, andthat
his solarbegan. from that date. This was a verbal- agreement
with the Agency Case Officer, and is fully docamenked in oar
fsles .



4. In the early debriefing o= 'Mr- Nosenko, it berg--e
apparent that he eras z particularly- complex_ individual_ To
extensive and proloaoed debriefing, zrrangemeats were z:ac= to

accommodate_

	

Mr_ ATOSe

	

a uade= highly secure conditions a=
waere he resaiaed f:oaz 1964 to 1967. These tig-:

security arrz3geaer~`s were dictztsd-during the "̀ ;=z1 -p!-.as=s a=
least, by the additi a-mil meed to provide 3=. Nas--~ cv-_'=
coatia%=ing p`so^_ ..._I prateczn, si.ce tare was ti- 45
possz'bilitp that he world be targeted far execLtan ii the Soviets
should discover his

svh-_reabo- :
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5. Since October 1967, tEepr=zry respoasibiliiy far Mr.
Nosey'=^ has bee= in the a175-ce of Security, which conducted 7-
thorough rev-;--:.rofprior develap=-- ~~-s in he case. Mr- Nose=co
tsar =oven to the Washsagtrra, D. C. area in late 1967, a=d "h-
case passed tbrCUghvarious stages of phased nerT==~~ +~t:on, as
he Was, given as increased degree of freedom and i=dspende=ce.

	

,
Mr. Nozerkc was actually reset'-led on the economy isApril 1969;
he obtz-=-d a divorce from his former Soviet spouse in Sep°.e=.ba=
1969 ;i Zlk2C°C
Dur-g t-- perio-3 from October 1967 to April 1969, 11?r. Nose=: ;;o
did got receive a salary, but he was provided with a.maderzt_
amount of spending money.

6. . As ofApr l 1969, Mr. lvosenLo signedz one-year
contractual agreen=eat for $16,500.00, including a .-T-.eati-i=v
assistance to him. in resettlement expenses is the ar= numlt.of
$8, 000. 00. In March 1970, Mr. NOSenko signed anew eoatrzet
for two years at $18,500.00 per a=ua. At aboutthis sa=e
he was provided wish certain fiazacaL assistance, $20,000.03
be3g for the down payment on a new house, and $5, 000.00 for
other related household expenses . 14x. Noseako's contract Vas
renewed at the new rate of $19,500. 00 per an=== as I March, 1971,
and the contract was ague renewed is February 1972, at the salary

- . of $Zl, 000 .00 per zanum.
S

7. AA analysis of this case clearly indicates thatMr_
Nose=Lo has beet an extremely valuable source, one who has
identified many hundreds of Soviet !--telligance OFScers, and ha
his otherwise provided a considerable quantty of useba in=o=zztioz
on the organization o£~,~, e KGB, its operational doctrine, and
methods. .

	

SaasT.a~ ;n e

	

have beer_
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forraraed to the rederzI Bureau of Investigation based o: c!2-t2_
from NLr_ NOSeako' . He has coaducte? nur_zerous special s=ce:ritr
reviews on Soviet subjects of speci-c intelligence interest, a=d
l:e has proven hi=salE to be inva?

	

ble in e~~lorio count==izzi taIli_
Pence leads_ He recently authored z. bao?c which. is of late=est to
the Ageaey. Ia e!Lect, Mr. Nosenko has shown 76 ;=-f e2.! to ba 2-
prodn

	

Ta z.=d h-aworlsg defector,-viao is "reaabih.itatad` " and
L-'vor12ly dispose-tatmrds the-Peaty.

8. Ia the cbnx-se of a rece t mzetirg witsMr_ Nosenzcoj
he broug-;-'- up the subjac_ of his r. ssiag 'salary, coveria~ the
period :L-or=Aj=iI 1964 to Marts 1969. Mr. Nosey-= readily
adxztted that he, is living very well at tae preseat :. .e, but ha
is not i3 a. positias to save nay sa=ssy for the

	

He also
expressed deea appraciat:ca to the Agency for the fi3aaei?2
assist .̀ca cah-zeb.was Provided hs~t, thraaghtlse years, aisd he
ca-side=s tiffs to hzve cz-- celled out the ozioa 32 Agency
oblioazt=r of a Irmp s~- papzaeni in the a=ount of $50, 000_ CO-
Mr. Nasea?co, haAever, stM feels cite s-aagIy thzt hn is
entitled to be xei-^Ir--sed for the salary -which. the Agent did
not pra'r1de hia over z- :Eve-yea= period . $e txa -'erst=ds, o£
course, En-at ;-.. ^--s tzx wau1c have to be deducted won; this
bacv s272--y of $Z5, 000. 00 per antics.

9. In s ,T===ary, tame ori.inzl oral agreerae¢-wi~a2tiLr.
Nose^-tcn is fully da~-~"

	

d and sulrorts h=s clams his reset`,le-
m.ert s3ce 1967 has bees relatively s=oothe, wits ao sio~~cz~
secr-ity Rrable=s having developed ; and he c~~--e< to f=ctioa
at the prese=ttitae as a highly productive and.usefal Source of
iafar;nz'~.'.a= on the KGB. In view of these vaxzous caasideratioas,
it is requested tmt t1is payment of $125, 000.00 to Mr. Nosea:o
be approved. inese funds would be paid out ofva~3auidated
obligat:oas applicable to lapsed appsopria~aas;' - S~es.i~li-. ;xu~S

doward J. Q*born
Director of
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IVIZIvIORANDUtii FOR:

	

Director of Central Intelligence

SUBJECT

	

Preparations for the Rehabilitation
and Resettlement of Yuri Nosenko

24 "JAR 13s3

1. This memorandum is for your information and dbntaias a
recommendation for your approval in paragraph 5.

Z. As you know, since last meeting with you aim this subject
we have been very slowly easing some of the physical restrictions
on Nosenko in an effort to condition him for his ultimate rehabilita
tion and resSttiernent in this country if this is the final disposition
decision. During this period, both the Federal Bureau, of Investiga-
tion and this Office have continued to elicit information from hina_

3. Nosenko is becoming increasingly restive and desirous of
obtaining freedom on his own_ After nearly five years of varying
degrees of confinement, this desire, including that for feminine com
panionship, is understandable . We have conformed the pace of
privilege3 allowed him to his attitude and cooperation_ At a recent
meeting in which the Deputy Director of Plans, Chief, Soviet Bloc
Division, Chief, CI Staff, Office of General Counsel and the under-
signed participated, it was agreed that we would allow him atwo
week vacation in Florida accompanied by two Security agents of this
Office .

	

He will not be allowed to be alone outside the confines of an
adjoining room during this period.

4. There still remains a disagreement as to his bona fides
and the Chief, CI Staff is now compiling questions to be used for
continued elicitation from Nosenko upon his return_ It is clear and
agreed by all concerned that the problem of Nosenko's bona fides and
his rehabilitation and resettlement can be considered separately if we
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are to keen him in a favorable frame of mind with regard to the
Agency. Any treatment which can be regarded by him as retro-
gression, in terms of physical restraint but not continued elicitation,
Would make his ultimate disposition extremely difficult_ Attached
for your approval is -a brief summary of the steps we recommend be -
taken in Nosenko's rehabilitation. and resettlement beginning with. his
return frog his vacation in Florida- It is understood that implemen-
tation of these steps will be predicated on the following.

His attitude and behavior during his Florida
Vacation .

Distribution :

p
We will try to delay each step as long as
ossible consistent with his attitude and his

willingness to cooperate.

This Office will take every possible precaution
to prevent contact between Nosenko and KGB
representatives in this country. If he is given
limited freedom, however, . there can be no
guarantee of this since he is aprofessional
intelligence officer and could evade surveil-
lance if he so desired.

	

If he is a dispatched
agent, it is to be assumed that he was given
emergency means of contact_

5.. Your approval of these actions, as outlined, is recommended_



CONCURRENCE:

1 W l-44./.
JrThomas Karamessines

	

Date
Deputy Director for Plans

Lawrence R Houston
General Counsel .
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The recommendation in paragraph 5 is approved_

Richard Helms
Director of Central Intelligence

ZS-
_
kAO-f G.r
Date

2 APR I'M '
Date
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STEPS ^S TI-SE REHABILITATION ANDRESETTLEvEMT O NOSE"ii0

Step l .

	

Upon his return from vacation in Florida or soon
thereafter, we will begin to negotiate a contractual relationship with
Noseako which will provide him with financial reimbursement not
to exceed twenty thousand dollars a year for the period of time he
is working with this Agency in a program of information elicitation.
This contract, in addition to the standard features, will contain a
"quit claim" provision regarding his past relationship with the Agency
in the event he should be kidnapped, become recalcitrant or redefect
It will stipulate residence in an area acceptable to the Agency. Itwill
also provide that upon conclusion of his active cooperation with this
Agency, we will renegotiate to provide for a modest continued aanuity
commensurate with his ability to secure employment on, his own_ There
will be no bulk resettlement fund_

Step2_ We will negotiate with Immigration and Naturalization
authorities to secure appropriate alien registration for Nosenko in
this. country under a registered alias . It will be necessary for the
Agency to accept continued responsibility for Nosenko until such time
as he has established residence long enough to satisfy the ten year
citizenship requirement.

Step 3 .

	

We will. begin to look with him for suitable living
accommodations . He accepts the fact that these accommodations will
have to be so arranged that we will occupy contiguous quarters and
that he will be required for an undetermined period to let us know where
he is going and when he leaves these quarters_ We will, initially at
least, provide for technical coverage of his telephone and living quar-
ters and will, within the extent of our capability, cover him through
surveillance when he leaves these quarters.

	

'
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Step 4.

	

Theprogram of information elicitation based on,
questions compiled by CI Stan w+11 begin soon after Nosenko's
return from Florida. Any significant developments and changes
in the handling of Nosenk o and the conduct of the interviews will
be coordinated with the CI Staff acting as behalf of the DDP.

	

This
program of elicitation, will be so designed as to prevent broadening
further the base of Nosenko's knowledge. Future elilicitatioa from
Nosenko will not include new information except on the basis of
calculated approved coordination between the Office of Seeurity and.
the CI Staff about subject matter and Nosenko will. be encousaged
and allowed to give full responses on each subject. TheFBI will
be advised about these procedures .

Step S.

	

Whenwe have favorably resolved disagreement _
within the Agency as to his bona fides, we will allow him his ultimate
freedom, including assistance in finding suitable employment. If
disagreement persists, however, as to his bona fides beyond the
end of this calendar year, we will consult with other appropriate
Government agencies as to whether he may be allowed full freedom
as a normal resident alien or whether the security interests of the
United States require his deportation-
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SUBJECT

	

: YuriIvanovich.Nosenko

4 October 1968 .

1. The Director of Security has provided me with a completed
report on the re-ex2mination of subject-named individual- He has also
provided me with a copy of a summary prepared by the FBI on the same
subject in the light of the periodic reports received by them throughout
the course of this re-examination. The FBI report was provided in only
one copy, personally to Howard Osborn by Special Agent Burt Turner, in
consideration of the fact that the FBI had been continuously kept
au. courant of the results of our re-examinatioa of subject_ Presumably
the FBI will expect from us a copy of final report and will
then officially provide us with a copy of their summary of the case .

2 . The FBI summary notes that a minimum of 9 new cases
have been developed as a result of this re-examination and that new
information of considerable importance on old cases not previously
available resulted from this effort .

	

Before we are through with this
the FBI just might level official criticism at this Agency for its previous
handling of this case. However, because of the finesse and candor with
which the Director of Security has handled this re-examination, I am
inclined to doubt that the FBI wi11 wish to make an issue of our previous
actions.

3.

	

Now to the heart of the matter . I am now convinced that
there is no reason to conclude that Nosenko is other than what he has
claimed to be, that he has not knowingly and willfully withheld information
from us, that there is no conflict between what we have learned from him
and what we have learned from other defectors or informants that would
cast any doubts on his bona fides . Most particularly, I perceive no
significant conflict between the information Nosenko has provided and the
information and opinions Golitsyn has provided. Thus, I conclude that
Nosenko should be accepted as a bona fide defector .

4 . In addition, I recommend that we now proceed with the
resettlement and rehabilitation of Nosenko with sufficient dispatch to
permit his full freedom by 1 January 1969 .

	

This recommendation I feel
should be reviewed by the Deputy Director for Plans, the Director of
Security and the Inspector General prior to its implementation, whatever
your own views may be after examining the case yourself.

us Tar
dmiral,S. Navy

Deputy Director
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FROM

	

. Sidney D. Stembridge
Acting Director o£ Security

VIA

	

. Deputy Director for Operations
Deputy Director for Administration .

SUBJECT

	

_ Yuriy Ivanovich Nosenko
(Payment of Certain Funds

	

,
Previously Promised)

I.

	

This memorandum submits a proposal for your approval_
The proposal is to immediately pay Yuriy Ivanovich Nosenko.
$28,500 in hack salary in settlement of an Agency commitment
to him and to authorize a subsequent one-tiiae payment of $10,000
to him directly or as a contribution to his retirement for

Z_

	

Yuriy Ivanovich Nosenko is a 48-year-old former
Soviet intelligence officer who is currently, employed as an
independent .contractor by this Agency . Mr. Nosenko has for
some time Veen of the opinion that he is entitled to $28,500
in back pay_ This amount represents the difference between
the salary actually paid to him during the 1 March 1969 to .
1 March 1975 period and the $25,000 per year which was promised
to him at the time of his defection is February 1964.

	

At the
tipne of his defection, Mr., Nosenko . was also promised the . addi-
tional $10,000 for/

	

Sfr4tT.ai, -faUIrt , eas='

3_

	

While serving as a KGB security officer tlith the
Soviet Disarmament Commission in Switzerland, Mr- Nosenko
contacted an American diplomat in Geneva on SZJune 1962 and
requested- a small loan to repay official Soviet funds Which
h_ had squandered . Based on this contact Mr. Nosenko was
recruited shortly thereafter by the Agency and he agreed to
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work as an agent in place_

	

On 15 June 1962 . Mr. Nosenkoreturned to the Soviet Union where he resumed his duties as
an intelligence officer with the Second Chief Directorate ofthe KGB in Moscow. Mr. Nosenko worked in place in the SovietUnion until January 1964 when he returned to Switzerland_ At
that time Mr. Nosenko decided to defect and requested politicalasylum in the United States .

4. Mr. Nosenko defected in Switzerland on 4 February
1964 and was brought to the United- States under Public Law 110
on 11 February 1964_ At the time o£ his defection, certain
financial commitments were made to Mr . Nosenko_ These commit-
ments were substantiated in a conversation with him on
7 February 1964 and were documented in a 10 February, 1964.
memorandum to the Acting Deputy Director for Plans from

-Chief, Soviet Russia Division (SR Division)-
This memorandum stated as follows :

"First, I assured Subject D1r . Nosenkol that I
was satisfied that he was genuine_ Based on
this and assuming his continued 'cooperation'
I said we would proceed to make arrangements
to bring him to the States .

	

Second" I con-
firmed our agreemenp to pay him $25,000 for
each year is place . ($50,000) plus $10,000 for
Smni.TNe -faVve.5~ case-

	

and our readiness
to contract for his services at $25,000 per
year_ Third, I explained the polygraph he
would be expected to take as final proof of
his bona fides ."

5. Shortly after his arrival in the United States, the
SR : Division encountered serious difficulties in attempting to
establish the bona fides of Mr. Nosenko_

	

The SR Division con
cluded that Mr. Nosenko was not what he claimed to be and thus
was not a bona fide defector . As noted in parzeraph four of '
Attachment A, Mr. Nosenko was held under highly secure conditions
at an Agency installation from April 1964 until October 1967_
Ih'October 1967 the primary responsibility for Mr. Nosenko was
transferred from SR Division to the Office of Security, which
conducted a thorough review of the developments in this case.
The conditions of confinement of Mr. Nosenko Bert progressively
relaxed and in October 1968 the bona fides of Mr. Nosenko were
established by the Office of Security_

	

At this point it should
be noted that the confinement of Mr . Nosenko was cited by the



Rockefeller Commission Report in June 1975 and that Mr_ Nose,:_o
is aware of this citation . Mr . Nosenko has, t"o ::ever, made no
threats concerning possible damages as a result of this con-
finement.

	

Also, despite the difficult periai rthrougic which
Mr. Nosen'.co passed, he has been and continues to be a coop-
erative and productive source .

7 . Prior to 1 March 1969 Mr . Nosenko received no salary
for his cooperation with this Agency. Effective I March 1969
Air. Nosenko was employed as an independent contractor at the
rate of $16,500 per year.

	

Because of the previous difficulties
and uncertainties involved in establishing the bona fides of
Air . Nosenko, the extent of our commitments and obligations to
him were not clear at that time .

	

Air. Nosenko, therefore, was
not initially employed at the rate of $25,000 per year as he
had been promised.

	

Mr. Nosenko's salary was increased annually,
however, .until 1 March 1975 when he began to receive the stipu-
lated $25,000 per year.

	

Once the bona fides of Mr. Nasenko,%:cre
firmly established and the earlier difficulties regarding his
status ware resolved, the initial commitments took effect and
the payment o£ $125,000 (less federal income tax) was complete,'
on 16 .Mo:"amber 1972 in settlement of salary arrears for the
period April 1964 to March 1969 (see Attachment B)_ On 12 July
1975 a final payment was made on the obligation of $50,000 due
Mr_ .Nosenko for the period 1962-1964-

f,



8 . There remains to be paid $23,500 (less federal income
tax) in salary- arrears for the period I March 1969 to I ?-larch
1975 (see Attachment C) and $10,000 outstanding for
case .

	

(He has never requested the latter amount but the
obligation still exists .) Although Mr. Noserka signed a
quitclaim for the period priar to 12 July 1973 ;see Attachment D)
and may have legally waived his right to back salary prior to
that date, the earlier payment of $125,000 for the period 1964-
1969 recognized our commitment to Mr. Nosenko to honor all
agreements and established a precedent for paying him the total
salary difference .

	

We also believe that we have a moral obli-
gation and that this obligation should be met-

Attachments
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9.

	

This matter is being brought to your attention, since
Mr. Nosenka believes he has a valid claim to cited back salary
for the 1969-1975 period and in connection with the current
transfer of full responsibility for Mr. Nosenko to the Counter-
intelligence Staff, Directorate of Operations_ It is, therefore,
recommended that you approve the expenditure of $28,500 in full
payment of back salary for Mr. Nosenko for the period 1969-1975_
Of the $28,500, $27,667 can be paid for out of the FY1974 unobli-
gated balance allotted to the Office of Security, with the
remainder of $833 being charged to the Office of Security FY1975
allocation .

10 . It is further requested that approval be granted for-
the $10,000 5-.-S .%1G ..q., es"c ., which could be paid directly to
Mr. Nosenko at a later date or preferably could be incorporated
into a retirement program for him, which is being given consid-
eration by 'the Counterintelligence Staff.

	

If approved, these
transactions would represent a fulfillment of all commitments to
Mr. Nosenko as of this date and would serve to

	

Ifill outstanding
Agency commitments to Mr . Nosenko prior to his transfer to .the
Counterintelligence Staff .
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CONCURRENCE :

i iam Nelson

	

pate
Deputy Director for Operations

	

.
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V~ ~~

	

~i~ ~.

_
John F. Take

	

Date
Deputy Director

for
Administration

DISAPPROVED :
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1_ Acti= R.-qt---jted- Tilts memor=a= cc,te,*s a recer--udr:=
for y-

	

-

2. Rzsie D2t= For yair assiste, IT.fer~ is mad-- to the
attzha =--~=aE the s- subject dzted 5 0cuber 1972 . The pro-
Visions . of :h= r~eresce -ware mndud-d With 1Ir_ Ncsenka, covering bark
sala_y

	

ca Apr_7. 1964 to btach 7969, is October ana Naveober ]972 woe¢
he ti;2s given the sea of $87,052 .00 covering total salz=y for this period
less Fed..rzl inc== tz~. It is estimated that Mr. Nosenka has invest�-d
all but zpp=:+~Iy $15,000 .00 of this stm is the, purchase of pro?er-y -
2nd cm. e'-r�cr ;ca of a new fe3id==/' J59J15.rJ 7. e r*o

Try

	

is -,	seato the ltsap suz p;m-a of
$50,000.00 prcaissed to Mr. Nosey by 2a Agency represee~ve prior to
his defection fray the KGB in February 1964 . Agzinst this s= in Azril-
N<-y 1969, b± . Nosenko was givan $8,000 .00 as flnmr-i-T zssistzac-. for
resa~~3eLrt a the private ecoaouy tad $25,000 .00 ie raid-1970 tcia-ds
the ptschzse of a new house and other related erp=mes. Mr. 11%seiuo
also og=ees that he was gives 2ppr¢t:i--t--Iy $2,000 .00 is March 1964.
:;hick shaa_~3 b_- inde s

	

d 2s apart of the 2bave $50,000 .00_

	

7a essence, .
-$15,o00 .00 r

	

outstoulueg against the zbovz $50,apo-oo.

	

.

R.eently Mr. Noseal-a has rather specifically mttio,.ed the
matter of the. prcicses to 14"r_ hoseako in 7954 and the.-Teaainder of the
firwa=2I proarise tvfiich he did not receive . Mr . Noserio considers the



-no=t to be $13,000.00 but this is based on his recollection that he
received $10,000.00 in AJri1-i-=y 1969 rather than the $8,000 .00 uhic
he ~dt=T1y xec=ivzd. Ps noted is the reference, as of OCcber 1977_
Mr. Xosea_ko had ixxtdicat-d that the fads previously paid to him ::coldcancel out the 1964 11m;1 stn prise_ .
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Mr_ Toseatm h2s regcested the previously mentioned V-3,00G-CQ
which will be =ed far rowsmat puxpases in ccc=ectiom ulth his n.=,r
propex:y aad . reside c=t=--aa and pant of m-dical bills_ Ys
has vol=`_+ ily stzted that he tri71 sign a dcament agreeing that tna
$13,000.00 is is full hadfxnz? 5ettlea-mt of the 1964 3~ stmpay-
Ment VraMise_

As yamwill note in the reference, another promise tide . to
Ur. Nosenko paor to his defection in February 1964 caac-rned, a $10.000_OQ
baaz for his/f. . --

bt=.Nosen:;o has never mentioned -;_
abates prisetile the responsibility of the Oface of Seczri-,y since
October 7967 :

	

It is noted that the pmcdse of the above $10,000.OQ

	

.
was ---p=rently not amatter of disezssian wig 2:_,.. iiosenko prior to-
hi.' de:fectiaa but tress is the way of a gratuitous addition by the Agency
representative uhan Mr. fosenko was advised that fo71ordng previo.v dis-
etission he would be given a $SO;000.00 lmp s- ror resettlement ard.

	

-

	

'
1or~zt at $25,000.00 per year. Since ra,z of the abovee reazrim

were -r--r fo=rlyzed in a doaamat to Mr. Kosemko, it is very possible
that iL. roseako does not recall the additional reran_ con«m;*tg pal_
mmm-, in cot-ectiontoith, 54r,S "Z';,tz- rt;5,, C~St~
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Inviev of the abon, it is requested that -
a pzprsnt o

	

J b,uuu.

	

to Mr. fosenra be approved, thus settling th_
specific $50,000_00 I= st= promise mad= to Mr . Mosenka in Febru=ry
195-_

	

If approved, Mr . hosem o trill be advised that the $15,000.00
fit=e is based on an acccmtirga of Agency finarcia records and, a
sigma settler::ut stator.-t obtaired frca 2r_ NoseRko_ It is b:Zeved
that the additional $2,000 .00 would be y-_ry well received by bb:-_ Toseri:a
andwill partially of~':set bis recent met;-.1 expenses not reisbursed -
froa. his c~^= health =.rscac.-._

Je.AbG= --

Disec-Oer of~ecerity
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MEMORANDUM FOR THE RECORD

SUBJECT : Yuriy Ivanovich Nosenko

*Rate of $25,000 .00 for period 1 Dec 74 - 28 Feb 1975
Rate of $25,250 .00 for period I Mar 75 - 30 Nov 1975

Year Was Paid
Should Have
Been Paid _ Difference

1 Mar 69-30 Nov 69 S 12,375 .00 $ 18,750 .00 $ 6,375 .00
1 Dec 69-30 Nov 70 17,999.94 25,000 .00 7,009 .06
1 Dec 70-30 Nov 71 19,249.98 25,000 .00 5,750 .02
1 Dec,71-30 Nov 72 20,625.00 25,000 .00 4,375-00
I Dec 72-30 Nov 73 21,937.53 25,000 .00 3,062-47
1 Dec 73-30 Nov 74 23,374.94 25,000 .00 1,625 .06
*1 Dec 74-30 Nov 75 24,875.04 25,000 .00- 312.39

$140,437.43 $168,937.43 $28,500.00

Less Estimated Tax Liability* - 8,084.00

NET PAYMENT $20,416 .00
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WHERE-",S, Yuriy Lvanovich \osenko, a former citizen. Of the Urtioa

j .of Soviet Social"tAepu~iics" aria an. employee of the Cocanzi.ttee for State

Security (KGB)

'

first cooperated with Officers o£ the United Status Govern-

Ii meat and then, subsequently, defected to the United States-, and,
i

17RFt2 FAS. Mr. Nosemco vrzs promised certai= sums of money for
II

his cooperation. and defection, only part of wFi.cit fizve previously bear
I I

""

II

paid to him; aria,

NH.~CF..AS, there reR^~*,= z cert~.J.abalaace o; aoa_yapreed ugaaby

NkdOffif taMr_osero ancers oe

NOW TFiM=OsZ"., in. con=;d=ntioa of the su=of Fr.~'TEF. .cZ THOUSAND

arid 00/100 Oollara ($15, 000. 00) the receipt of whidi'`i-s hereby ac3zawledged,

Yu.-xp Iv7aavicfi Noaeaka for h?.mseL and for his heirs executors, adcaiai-

stratars and assigns , hereby releases and forever discfiaroea the Ua_.ted

Staten. Goverameat and the Centralintelligence Agency and all of its

employees and

	

representatives from as claim formoseyproaistd to hinz

for, sad/or at the time of his defection, and fromaav zL_d aT? o` ; ~r clzims~

demands and liabilities is any form whatsoever arising cut of or is nayway

connected with his cooperation. sad associationvita tire United States Govera

meat and the Central Inte]]igence Agency grior to the date ofthin docursent;

12 h1y1973 .~'

	

zJ

WITNESS THE FOLLOYIiNG SIGNATURE AND SEAT-

-WITNESS:
'; On Behalf- of the United States

Govern-meat

Yvri

	

IvaaO"l1Gh. I`OSe=&-O
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Mr. HELMS. I have the document before me, Mr. Stokes, now. It
is a document dated October 5, 1972 .
Chairman STOKES. That is the document. Can you tell us what

that document is?
Mr. HELMS. The subject of it is retroactive reimbursement of

Yuri Ivanovich Nosenko. It entails a description of his case, what
he was promised in the way of money, and gives at the end a
suggestion as to how the moneys might be handled. This in turn
was passed up the line in the Agency and was approved on October
18, 1972 .
Chairman Stokes . Mr. Helms, I would direct your attention to

page 4 of that document and ask you whether or not your signa-
ture appears on that document?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, it does, beside the date October 18, 1972 . That is

my signature.
Chairman STOKES . Now, I will ask you to read three of the

paragraphs from this document, paragraphs 6, 7 and 9. Would you
do that, please, read it out loud?
Mr. HELMS. Six, seven, and nine?
Chairman STOKES . Yes, Sir.
Mr . HELMS. Yes, Sir.
As of April 1969, Mr . Nosenko signed a 1-year contractual agreement for $16,500,

including a clause giving assistance to him in resettlement expenses in the amount
of $8,000 . In March 1970, Mr . Nosenko signed a new contract for 2 years at $18,500
per annum. At about the same time he was provided with certain financial assist-
ance, $20,000 being for the down payment on a new house and $5,000 for other
related household expenses . Mr. Nosenko's contract was renewed at the new rate of
$19,500 per annum on March 1, 1971 and the contract was again renewed in
February 1972 at the salary of $21,000 per annum.

Paragraph 7:
An analysis of this case clearly indicates that Mr . Nosenko has been an extremely

valuable source, one who has identified many hundreds of Soviet intelligence offi-
cers, and he has otherwise provided a considerable quantity of useful information on
the organization of the KGB, its operational doctrine and methods.

Then I find a blank and written in here in somebody's hand is
sensitive information. The remainder of the sentence reads:
Have been forwarded to the Federal Bureau of Investigation based on data from

Mr. Nosenko. He has conducted numerous special security reviews on Soviet sub-
jects of specific intelligence interest and he has proven himself to be invaluable in
exploring counterintelligence leads. He recently authored a book which is of interest
to the Agency. In effect, Mr . Nosenko has shown himself to be a productive and
hard working defector, who is rehabilitated and favorably disposed to the Agency .

Paragraph 9:
In summary, the original oral agreement with Mr. Nosenko is fully documented

and supports his claim; his resettlement since 1967 has been relatively smooth, with
no significant security problems having developed; and he continues to function at
the present time as a highly productive and useful source of information on the
KGB. In view of these various considerations, it is requested that the payment of
$125,000 to Mr . Nosenko be approved . These funds would be paid out of unliquidated
obligations applicable to lapsed appropriations.

The sentence stops there and it is written in somebody's hand-
writing, "sensitive sources and methods information." And the
memorandum has the signature below.
Chairman STOKES . Thank you.
In paragraph 9 where it says : "and he continues to function at

the present time as a highly productive and useful source of infor-



mation on the KGB," that does not, to you, connote the activities of
a consultant?
Mr. HELMS. No, Sir.
Chairman STOKES . That's how you would interpret that?
Mr. HELMS. That is the kind of information we get from any

agency . I am sorry, but my impression today, and it may not have
been 5 years ago, I don't know, but today my impression of a
consultant is one that has a closer relationship with the organiza-
tion for which he is working than an agent does in an intelligence
relationship. They are insulated from certain kinds of information,
they are insulated from certain access, and insulated from a lot of
things.

Consultant is not necessarily so. Consultant is a very wide rang-
ing term which covers all kinds of things in our language . I would
just not like to see a reference at that time to his having been a
consultant . I have been told since, I don't know how accurately,
that Nosenko has been seen in the CIA headquarters building at
Langley. I guess if he has access to the building out there, maybe
he is a consultant now, but he was not considered one in my time .
Chairman STOKES . I see.
Mr. Chairman, I will ask that the clerk mark another exhibit in

her possession, JFK exhibit F-537 and that a copy of it be shown to
the witness.
Mr . HELMS. I have the document in my hands. It is JFK exhibit

F-537.
Chairman STOKES. Have you had a chance to read that docu-

ment?
Mr. HELMS. No.
Chairman STOKES . Could you take the time to familiarize your-

self with it?
Mr. HELMS. This is an interrogatory which this committee pre-

sented to the Agency; is that correct?
Chairman STOKES . That is correct, sir.
Mr. HELMS. I have read the document now, Mr. Stokes .
Chairman STOKES . All right.
Mr. Helms, prior to referring you to that particular document,

would you look at page 133 of the declassified transcript before
you, beginning at line 11 1/z . It looks like where Mr. Goldsmith
poses a question to you and your answer follows.
Mr. HELMS. Is this where Mr. Goldsmith says, "What about at

the conclusion of the [security officer's] work?"
Chairman STOKES . That is right.
Would you please read Mr. Goldsmith's question and your

answer?
Mr. HELMS [reading] :
Mx. GOLDSMITH . What about at the conclusion of [the security officer's] work

when he issued his report, at that time did the Agency have a position with regard
to Nosenko's bona fides?
Mr . HELMS . I do not believe so . At least during my time there I do not recall us

ever taking a position as an agency.

41-373 0 - 79 - 3
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Chairman STOKES . Now let me ask you, having read that ques-
tion and your answer to it, is that your best recollection?
Mr. HELMS. That is my best recollection, Mr. Stokes . I notice that

in this document which you tell me the Agency has provided, they
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say that the final conclusion was that he is a bona fide defector . I
simply do not recall participating in any meeting or signing any
document which made the final judgment that he was a bona fide
defector .
Chairman STOKES . Let me now refer you to the exhibit, F-537

and ask you, now that is a document from the Director of Central
Intelligence, is it not?
Mr. HELMS. It is not signed by him, sir, so I don't know.
Chairman STOKES. Well, on the first page it does have a signa-

ture on there .
Mr. HELMS. On the first page it just has the signature of Mr.

Breckinridge, principal coordinator for the House Select Committee
on Assassinations .
Chairman STOKES . Is there a letterhead at the top of it?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, it say, "Office of Legislative Counsel ."
Chairman STOKES. And ahead of that?
Mr. HELMS. The Director of Central Intelligence .
Chairman STOKES. Washington, D.C. ; right?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, 20505.
Chairman STOKES. Does the first page read as follows :
1 September 1978, Mr. G. Robert Blakey, Chief Counsel and Director, House

Select Committee on Assassinations, Washington, D.C .
DEAR MR . BLAKEY : Forwarded herewith are answers to the interrogatories re-

ceived at the close of business on 28 August 1978 .
Signed, S. D . Breckinridge, Principal for HSCA with attachment.

Mr. HELMS. Yes .
Chairman STOKES . Now, would you turn to the next page, com-

mencing where it says question 3, would you read everything from
that point forward?
Mr. HELMS [reading] :
Define Nosenko's present and past employment arrangements with the Central

Intelligence Agency, include (a) the dates and nature of this employment; (b) the
services rendered by Nosenko ; (c) itemize the counting of all compensation received
by Nosenko; (d) an account of the roles of Richard Helms and John McCone in
authorizing Nosenko's employment and compensation arrangements for the CIA .
Prior to Nosenko's defection on 4 February 1964, he was promised $50,000 for
previous cooperation, $10,000 for his identification in 1962 of a particular espionage
agent, and $25,000 a year compensation for future services.
Mr . Richard Helms himself approved the foregoing on 17 February 1964 . Al-

though no effort was made to fulfill the promise until some 5 years after Nosenko's
defection, the original promise formed the basis for the eventual employment and/
or monetary remunerations . Following acceptance of Nosenko's bona fides in late
1968, Mr. Helms approved an arrangement which resulted in Nosenko's employ-
ment as an independent contractor effective 1 March 1969 . This first contract called
for him to be compensated at a rate of $16,500 a year. As of 1978 he is receiving
$35,327 a year (see attached annual compensation table for years 1969 to 1978) .
In addition to regular yearly compensation, Nosenko was paid for the years 1964

to 1969 ; in November 1972 in the amount of $25,000 a year, less income tax . The
total amount paid was $87,000-I beg your pardon-total amount paid was $87,052 .
He also received in varying increments from March 1964 to July 1973 amounts

totaling $50,000 to aid in his resettlement on the private economy (see attached
table for the breakdown).
The total resettlement figure in effect satisfied that portion of the above 1964

promise to pay Nosenko $50,000 for previous cooperation . In 1976, Nosenko was paid
$10,000 to satisfy that part of the above promise relating to his identification of an
espionage agent . Further, he was compensated in the amount of $28,500, represent-
ing the difference between the $25,000 a year promised and the actual amount paid
to him during the period 1 March 1969 to 1 March 1975 .
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Since 1969, the agency has contributed to Nosenko's hospitalization insurance
premium. The agency has also compensated him for certain unusual medical and
dental expenses.
To date, Nosenko continues to work as an independent contractor with the com-

pensation provision being periodically amended. His work for the agency includes
consultation with both the agency and the FBI on certain matters of current
interest concerning Soviet intelligence activities and personnel both in the U.S . and
abroad . From time to time he was also consulted by various elements of the agency
on current Soviet developments and requirements . He has been, and continues to
be, used as a regular lecturer at counterintelligence courses of the agency, the FBI,
Air Force, OSI, and others .
Our records do not show that Mr . John McCone played any role in authorizing

Nosenko's employment compensation arrangements with the CIA.
Annual compensation table .
Do you want me to go through that?
Chairman STOKES . No.
Having read this answer to the interrogatories posed to the

agency, is there anything at all in this interrogatory that you
would say is untrue?
Mr. HELMS. The only two statements, Mr. Stokes, that I would

cavil with are the one that is "Following acceptance of Nosenko's
bona fides in 1968," and I guess it appears on the last page of the
document . That is the only point. If these bona fides were estab-
lished in late 1968, I have no recollection of this having happened,
that is all . I am sorry, I just-you want me to tell the truth here . I
am doing my best.
Chairman STOKES. So then, if I understand your answer, you are

not sticking with your previous testimony with reference to the
fact that the agency never arrived at a determination on his bona
fides?
Mr. HELMS. I didn't believe they ever did. I think my other

testimony is consistent with what I am saying now. If it is not
consistent, then you and I are misunderstanding each other, and
that I would like to get straightened out right away.
Chairman STOKES . I guess where I am having difficulty is my

understanding of how you enter into this financial arrangement.
Whether you call it consultant or independent contractor or give it
any other name, how you justify entering into a contract where
you give taxpayer funds to someone who you say in your opinion is
not bona fide .
Mr . HELMS. I think, Mr. Stokes, that I can explain-I trust I can

explain this satisfactorily . It has been said, and I believe it is true,
that in the latter days of his interrogation Mr. Nosenko provided
the agency with useful information with respect to certain Soviet
activities . I do not recall that he gave them any additional informa-
tion that helped to resolve the Oswald case or Oswald status with
the KGB.
The reimbursement was for two purposes, one, to get him reset-

tled in the United States . May I say that this was the only viable
option left to us at that time . There was no way of deporting him
to the Soviet Union; he would have been shot and killed when he
got back . He would never have been able to explain to them what
he was doing during the period that he was away. So we had only
one option and that was to try to resettle him. That was what I
had in mind to do, and he needed money and he needed
employment .
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If you will study the history of Soviet defectors in this country,
they have had an extraordinarily difficult time adjusting to our
society . They have a very difficult time making money and running
businesses and being gainfully employed . I think if you will put an
interrogatory to the agency to give you a history of the resettle-
ment of defectors since 1945, you will find what I am telling you is
true . Therefore, it was a complex of matters involved in his com-
pensation ; part of it was the useful information, part of it was to
get him resettled, and part was because we had no choice except to
do these things . At least we had no choice in my opinion . Maybe
somebody else would have a different opinion, but at least in our
opinion we had no choice .
Chairman STOKES . That is your total answer as to why he was

being given this kind of compensation?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, Sir.
Chairman STOKES. Let me now ask you this--
Mr. PREYER. There is a vote on the floor at this time . The

committee will take a 10-minute recess . The committee stands in
recess for 10 minutes .

[Recess .]
Mr. PREYER. The committee will come to order.
Mr. GOLDSMITH . Mr. Chairman, there are a number of other

documents which relate generally to the subjects of Mr. Helms'
testimony, but with respect to which there was not sufficient time
to ask specific questions . May they be admitted into the record as
JFK exhibit F-532 at this time?
Mr. PREYER. Without objection, so ordered .
[The exhibit referred to follows :]
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JFK EXHIBIT F-532

JFIS r,~ ,a1T ~7-53Z
Reference is made to your contractwith the United States Governmer

as represented by the Central Intelligence Agency, effective 1 March 1970,
4as amended .

Effective 1 March 1972 said contract, as amended, is further amends
as set forth below :

i(a) The first sentenceof paragraph four (4) entitled "COM-
PENSATION" is revised to read as follows .

ACCEPTED :

WITNESS :

"You will be compensated by the CIA at the rate of
Twenty-one Thousand Dollars ($21, 000) per year."

(b) Sub-paragraph (a) of paragraph six (6) entitled
"NEGOTIATED BENEFITS" is deleted, and in lieu thereof
the following is substituted:

	

'

"6(a) : You presently have a private health insurance
plan for yourself and your wife .

	

It is understood and agreed
that you will bear a portion of the total premium cost of said
plan ; this organization will bear the remainder.

	

Your portion
is herein established at $12 . 50 per month and will be deducted
from contractual payments due you . The total annual premium
cost of said plan is presently $603.52 .

	

If required, the
Government's portion may be paid yearly, in advance . "

All, other terms and conditions of said contract, as amended, remain
in full force and effect .

Please acknowledge by signing in the space provided below .

UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT
As Represented by the
CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENC-
By :

/S/4~01-

	

~ .- - Date :

Date :

	

February 29 . 1972

Certified to be a true copy of the signed original which is on file in the Offic

of Security .



Dear Mrk

ACCEPTED :

WITNESS :

I
Reference is made to your contract with the United States Government

as represented by the Central Intelligence Agency, effective 1 March 1970 .

Effective 1 March 1971 said contract is amended by revising the
first sentence of paragraph four (4) entitled "Compensation" to read as
follows :

	

,

"You will be compensated by the Central Intelligence
Agency at the rate of Nineteen Thousand. Five Hundred Dollars
(19, 500 . 00) per year . !'

	

_

	

.

All other terms and conditions of said contract remain in full force
and effect.

Please acknowledge by signing in the space provided below.

UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT '
As Represented by the
CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY
By :

Date_

	

12 February 1971

Date :

	

12 February 1971

Certified to be a true copy of the signed original which is on file in the

Office of Security .

iu

Chief, Budget and Fiscal Branch
nrrr-s nt1"re~TitY
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R eference is made to your contract with the UNITED STATES
GOVERNMENT, as represented by the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY
effective 1 March 1969- Effective _1 March 1970 said contract is herein
terminated by mutual consent of the parties thereto, and in lieu thereof
the following agreement is substituted .

The UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT, as represented by the
CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY, hereby contracts with you under
the following terms and conditions :

1. STATUS.

	

Your legal status under this contract is that of an
independent contractor or consultant. You are not considered as employee
of the UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT by virtue of this contract . You
will be required to hold yourself available at all times to fulfill requests
made of you by the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY or to respond to
tasks requested of you by the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY. You
will refrain from engaging In other gainful employment or occupation until
approval has been received from the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY .
Instructions furnished to you pursuant to this contract and within the terms
hereof shall be as binding upon you as if Included in the written terms
hereof.

2 . COMMUNICATION. In all relationships with the CENTRAL
INTELLIGENCE AGENCY you will accept requests . tasks and relevant
instructions from an individual hereinafter referred to as the "Authorized
Government Represent" .tive . " He will be fully authorized to discuss
matters with you relating to your responsibilities under this contract
including . but not limited to, cover arrangements, place of assignment,
conditions of work or any other matters relating to your relationship with
the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY.

3 . COVER AND SECURITY_ In the performance of your
responsibilities hereunder . appropriate arrangements will be made
regarding cover and general security conditions . You may be required
to execute certain documents in the course of establishing cover
arrangements but it is to be expressly understood that such documents are
solely for the purpose of cover and security and confer no additional
legal rights or obligations and that all of your rights and obligations with
respect to the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY desivo solely from this
agreement. In connection with cover and security you will be provided
from time to time specific instructions by the Authorized Government
Repre3entative and youwill be required to adhere precisely to such
instructions .



6 . NEGOTIATE-1) BENEFITS.

6s

4 . CONIPE;ISATION . You will be compensated by the-C=NTZAL
INTELLIGENCE AGENCY at the rate of Eighteen Thoujaad Ffve Hundred---
Dolla-e ($ ig, 50-3 . 00) per year .

	

Payment of this compensation shall be
monthly in accordance wt n arrangements acceptable to the Authorized
Government Representative.

	

This cum is subject to Federal income taxes
and to such income tax laws as are applicable to your place of residence_
Additionally, this compensation is subject to FICA taxes. The current
rates and method of payment will be is accordance with applicable laws and
the security instructions issued by the Authorized Government Represeatati
Payment of all taxes and preparation of necessary ta_z returns are your
personal obligation and responsibility but in accord with, appropriate securit
instructions which will be furnished by the Authorized Government .
Representative.

5 . ALLOWANCES, TRAVEL AND OTHER Z7C-£NSL.S . If, in the
course of fulfilling your responsibilities under this agreement, monetary
allowances would be payable under general UNITED STATES
GOVERNMENT rules and regulations, you will be paid such monetary
allowances in substantial accordance with those laws and regulations .
If, in the course of this contract, you are directed to travel or are
authorized to incur other expenses, reimbursement for expenses will be
made by the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY in substantial accordance
with applicable CENTRALINTELLIGENCE AGENCY regulations .

a. You presently have a private health insurance plan for
yourself and your wife paid until late December 1970 . Prior to
the expiration date of the current policy the CENTRAL
INTELLIGENCE AGENCY has the option ofpaying premiums
on the current policy until l March 1972 or enrolling you in-a.
health insurance program for selected contract individuals
of the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY subject to
all the terms and conditions of that program. The CENTRAL
INTELLIGENCE AGENCY will pay the premiums on either
insurance coverage until I March 1972 . However, any new
contract will include as appropriate clause providing that tzis
organization will bear a portion of the total premium cost of
any health lasurance and you will bear the remainder.

b. The CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY will. endeavor
to arrange for you to secure a term life insurance policy with
a face value of $15, 000 . 00 .

	

This policy contains no additional
accidental death benefits_ The premiums for the policy will
be your personal responsibility . The current premium charge
is $12.00 per month_



69

contract year to be taken only at times and places approved
in advance by the Authorized Government Representative.
Vacation tirYa is not accruable and will not be carried over
from year to year. Payment for unused vacation. time will
not be authorized.

(2) If incapacitated for work due to illness . injury
and the like, your compensation may be continued for periods
not to exceed a total of thirteen (13) working days per contract
year. Periods o£ absence in excess of three (3) consecutive
days will require a doctor's certificate. Like vacation time,
this benefit is =ot accruable and will not be carried over from
year to year .

	

Cash payment in lieu of this benefit will not be .
authorized.

7. SECRECY CB LIGATION . You will be required to keep forever
secret this agreement and all information which you may obtain by reason
hereof (unless released in writing by the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE
AGENCY from such obligation) . with full knowledge that violation of such
secrecy may subject you to-ciiminal prosecution under the espionage, laws,
as amended, and other applicable laws and regulations. Your relationship
with the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY and this contract must be
kept secret and you may not discnsa any aspect of this relationship and
contract with any person other than the Authorized Government
Representative or such other person as he may specifically approve.

8 . UNAUTHORIZED COMMITMENTS_ No promises or
commitments pertaining to rights, privileges, or benefits other than those
expressly stipulated in writi3g in this agreement or any amendment thereto
shall be binding on the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY_

9 .

	

TERM.

	

This agreement is effective as of l March 1970 and
shall be for a term of two (2) years .

	

At the end of that period. this contract
shall be deemed to be renewed for another year unlessnotice o
termination has been . furnished_ to _ you thirty (30) days in advance.
Thereafter thecontract will be renewed automaticallyon similar terms
and conditions.

	

TI-13 contract may be terminated at any time by either
party upon furnishing thirty (30) days advance notice. Upon termination
of this contract or renewals thereof, including ameodraents, if any, the
CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY will undertake to assist you in
obtaining gainful employment or to provide continuing compensation to
assure you that you wtli be able to maintain a reasonable standard of
living. This undertaking is contingent upon your fulfilling the terms of



WITNESS :

Office of Security .
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thi* contract and the continuing compliance with the secrecy obligations
imposed ca you by paragraph 7 of this contract and the provisions of any,
secrecy agreement which you have signed with the CENTRAL
INTELLIGENCE AGENCY

UNITED STA=S GOVE.4Nb1ENT
As Represented by the
CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENC
By-

Contracting Ofscer

Certified to be a true copy of the signed original which is on file .i n the

Chief. Budget and Fiscal Branch
Office of Security
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TheUNITED STATES GOVMRNbLZNT, as represented by the

CZ:YTRAL IINTELL.IGENCE AGENCY, hereby contracts with youunder

the following terms and conditions :

L

	

STATUS .

	

Your legal &tats& under this contract is that of an

independent contractor or consultant. You are, not considered as

employee of the UNITED STATES GOVERMAENT by virtue of this

contract. You wtll be required to hold yourself available at all times

to fulfill requests made of youby the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY

or to respond to tasks requested of you by the CENTRAL INTET LICENCE

AGENCY. You will refrain from engaging in. other gainful employment

or occupation. until approval has bees received from the CENTRAL

INTELLIGENCE AGENCY. Instructions furnished to you pursuant to

this contract and within the terms hereof shall be as binding upon you

as it. included in the, written terms hereof-

2. COMMUNICATION . la all relationships with the CENTRAL

INTELLIGENCE AGENCY yoawill accept requests, tasks and relevant

instructions from an individual hereinafter referred to as the

"AnthoriaedGovernment Representative_" He will be fully authorized

to discuss matters withyaa relating. to your responsibilities ander this

contract including, but notlimited to. cover arrangements, place of

aesigament. conditions of work or any other matters relating to your

relationship widt theCENTRAL INTELLIGMENCE AGENCY_

3 . COVER AND SECURITY . In the ;,srformaace of yoar

responsibilities hereunder . appropriate arrangements will be -ads,

regarding cover and general aecnrity conditions . Yoa mar b< rewired



to execute certain doc"^ce tl u tae cecras of estabitibiag cover

arrangenaauta boa it is to be expressly understood that such doc

	

--" ~

are solely for the purpose of cover and security and confer no additional

legal rights or obligations and that all of your rights cad obligations with

respect to the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY deri» solely from

this agreement. In connection with cover and security you w4ll be

provided from liras to time specific instructions by the Authorised

Government Representative and you will be required to adhere precisely,

to such instructions.

	

:

	

. .

	

. .

	

_.

	

'

4. CO&UMMISATIOii. You will be cota:pensated byhe CENTi.AL

INTELLIGENCE AGENC° at the rate of Sixteen Thousand civo 8uadrsd

Dollars ($16 . $00. 00) per year. Parsed of this compersatica shall be'

monthly is accordance with arrangements accepmble to ths, Authorised

Government Representative_ This s=t is subject to Federal incaav

taxes cad to such income tax Isere as are sp?ilcable to yourpiaci of

residence . Additionally. this coapeoaation Is subject to FICA taxes_

The current rates and method of paymentwM be in accordance With.

applicable laws and the- security instructions issuedby the Authorized

Government Representative. To assist you it establishing yoosseIl. the

CENTRAL LN'1M.LIGENCE AGENCY will assist you in procuring an

automobile and necessary household fu=nishings . providing ton" therefor

up to a maxdanm of Elgbt,Tbousand Dollars (58.000.00)_ Payment ofan

taxes and preparation of necessary tax returns are yow personal

Representative_

obligation and responsibility bat in accord with appropriate security

instructions which will be furnished bythe Authorized Go"
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d . PL-ACC _ZzSTJESCE in the interests of oacurity. you will

be required to live in such State . area . and house or apart=ent as is

ppeciiically approved by the CZNTIt-1L IlNT^-L:GENCE AGZNCY after

mutual discussion and due coasUaration of all circumstances . All of

he expenses of such. leased house or apzrtmeat will be borne lry you and

the CE_WTFLA.L IMTELLIGF-NCE AGENCY Will not be obligated to pay any

such expenses .

5 . ALLOWANCES, TRAVL'L S--TD OTHER EXPENSES . If. in the

course of fulftliing your responsibilities under this agreement, monetary

allowances would be payable under general IINLTED STATES

GOVERN:A= rules and regulations. you will be paid such monetary

allowances in substantial accordance wits those laws and regulations .

If. in the caa-se of this contract, you are directed to travel or era

authorized to incur other excesses . rein+bursement for expenses will

be made by the CENTRAL UNTELISGMNCE AGENCY is substantial

accordance with applicable CENTRAL li=LL:GENCE AGENCY

regulations .

7. HOSPITALIZATION LID ?:.=CAL CAP._'.

	

The CZNTRAL

LNTELLSGENCE AGENCY will provide you with reasonable insurance

covering medical care and hospita?izatiou equivalent to that which could

be obtained through standard iasu-ante policies ; or . the CS NTR3L

LI=, . LLIGEaNCE AGENCY may provide directly such medical care and

hospit-lization.

8. S=CRECY 05LTGATION. You will be required to keep forever

secret this agreement and all information which youmay obtain by reason.

hereof (unless released in writing by the C=aTRAL INTZLLIGENCM

AGENCY from such obligation),- with full Imowledge that violation of such



secrecy may subject you to crirsinal prosecution under the espioaaga Lwa

as arnunded . and other applicable laws and regulations . Your relationship

with the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGMICY and this contract =-ust be

ri kept secret and you Say not discuss any aspect of this relationship and

contract wins any person other than the Authorized Government

Representative or such other person, as he may specifica11y approve .

9. UNAUTFCRIZED CO`L-.IT?.L-4Th.

	

Noproaisas or .

commitments pertaining to rights, privileges, or benefits other than those

expressly ztipalated in writing is this aa-3easeut or say amendment thereto
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shall be binding. On the CENT3.4L INTELLIGENCZ AGENCY. .

10. TERM.

	

This agreement is effective as of I March 1969

and shall be for a. term of one (1) year .

	

At the and of that period this

	

. .

contract sha 1I be deemed to be renewed for another year =less notice of

termination has been furnished to you thirty (301 daysin advance oL K^

ela-pse of one (1) year . Thereafter the contract will be renewed automatics

oa similar ter=s sad coaditioas . This contract maybe terminated at any

time by either party upon furnishing thirty (3D) days advance notice. Upon

termination of this contract or renewals thereof, including- amendruents ,

if any, the CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE. AGENCYwill undertake to assist

yon is obtaining gainful employment or to provide coutiazimg compensation

to assure you that you wRl be able to :~taimba'roasonabre at=md !Ird of

living. This undertaking is contingent upon your fulfilllav the terxs of

this contract ;nd the coati--i;9 compliance with the secrecy obh,-_tiana



imposed on you by paragraph 8 of this eontrsct and tSa provisions of

any secrecy agreement which you nave signed with the CrNT2-4.I..

LYTELLIGElXCZ AGENCY.

Date:

TFITNESS :
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UNIT-7) STATES GOYE-TLD1?AF"-;--
As Represented by the
CZXTRAL INTELLSGENCE AGENCY
By :

ACCEPTED:

Date :

Date ;

Certified to be a true copy of the signed original which is on file in the

Office of Security.

	

_'

TOWARD J.

	

BORN
DIRECTOR OF SjCIIRITY

	

a'



i
MEMOR.4NDVi%d FOF-- Director of Central IateMgexe

TIMOUGE

	

s Eaeeative Direetar-Cox~traller

SUBSECT

	

: Retroacave Reinsberseaeata£
Yuriy Ivaaavich Nose=TCa
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b OCT' 2377-

S. This m~oriad~s suggests acsaa an the part ofthe
Direct*- of Central Intelligence; this action is co-;-.-, in
paraeran's 9.

2. Mr. Yuriy Svaaovie'h Nosen3;o, v- 415-yea=--old, former
Staff Officer of the Co~--~~+f"efor St ts Security (KGB} oftlin
USSR, atb=ded t'saT-"+!!=+6 of International Relations, Moscow,
frame1945 to 195,0; was alMatedwith Russia= Naval Thte=Ze--cet
daring t3ie 1951-1953 pe--zod; and was as officer w

	

the KGB
`rod 1Karea 1953 until his defectiona the Agency is Geneva, . .
Swit=erland, on 4 February 1964, after baving worked far CIA
for apprasixnately two years.

	

.

3. A review of Mr. Noseako's case reflects thit, attba
time of his defecdan, various afficis'.1 com=ai'sneais were made
to him, including a lamp sum payment of $50, 000.00 based upon,
his nearly two years' work inside the KGB; a $10,000.00 bonus
for his work on, ti.~

	

M~case; and a contract as z. consultant
at a salary of $25, 000. 00 per annum

	

Mr. Nosem&o was advised
by bis Agency Case OVIcer that Mr. Nosenko was worldng for
the Ceut_+al IvLteMgeace Agency as of 5 February 1964, and that`
his salary began fromthat dzte. This was a verbal mgreeme=t. .
with the Agency Case Officer, and is fully docnsae, 7'ked in ca=
files .



4. In the early debrief- o= lift_ Noseako, it becare
apparent that he was a particularly complex individual. To p_~ ..
extensive and prolonged dabriet=g, arrangements were :made.- to
:ccoraxaadate Mr Nose-,II under highly secure conditions at
ISO?.-4TION, where he remained from, 1964 to 1967. These tig=c
security arrangements were dictated-doing the imf:-t p"-iszs a_.
least, by the

	

n_ed to provide lair. Nase

	

o wi"=
contiauin-g perseml protectic=, since there was the disti=ct:
possibility thathe wouldbe targeted for execudoa if theSov?etz
should discover his whereabou^s.

41-373 0 - 79 - 4
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5. Since October 1967, the primary resporsl'bilitT fo= 3F.

Nosea'.:o has been is the Office of Security, which conductad a
thorough review of prior developm=%`s is the case. Mr. `Nose=ka
was waved to the Washingbon, D. C. area is late 1967, arid tce
case passed though various staves of phased nor=%aU>a'tioa, as

_ Ire was given an iacessed degree of ~eedammad. independence_
Mr. Noseazsa was actually resetded on the economy in April 1969;
he obtz3Wed a divorce fromhis forraer Soviet spouse in Sepceaber
1969; ;

	

1gn;.Tdt on o
]Du=-;=g t2te perricd fraza October 1967 to April 1969, Mr. Noseako
did not receive a salary, but he was provided wi+.h a moderate
amount of spending money.

6. . As ofAprl 1969, Mr. Noseako signed a one-yea=
oatrzctnzl agree=e=t for $16, 500.00, including a clause giving

assistance to him. is resettlement expenses lathe amamt-cl
$8,000. 00 . - In March 1910, Mr. Nasen'so signed a new cont=act
for two years at $18, 500.00 per 2*. ..,-**.- At aboutths sarcc- 4̀--

he was provided with certain financial assistance, $20, 000.00
being for the down payment on 'a new house, and $5, 000_00 for
other related household expenses. Mr. Nosemko's contract vas
renewed at tae new rate of $19, 500.00 per an-era on I March 1971,
and the contract was again renewed in February 1972; at the saLr<

. . of $21, 000 . 00 per znmmn.

7. AA analysis ofthis case clearly indicates that Mr_
Nosenko has been an ex`se=ely valuable source, aae who has
ideatised many hu-Areds of Soviet Intelligence Officers, ana '-Its

has otherwise provided a considerable quantitT of useful iriormatioz
on the organization of the KGB, its operational doctrine, and
methods .`

	

S=+~T~'~ . ~~~o

	

have beer-



-

	

9. Ia" saasr ary, the original oral agreemextwitIL22r_
',Tosea&a is tallydoc=T+e-+-a and supports his c3ai=his rese-le,-
an+si=te 1967has beenrelatively smaath, with no sig=Mcart-

security 1.roble=i havint developed; aadhe crtrt i=m-x to famf3o=
at the present time as >. highlyproductive and useful source of
i=forr.3tiaa on the KGB. Iaview of these various coasi.derat.aas ,
it is requested tB"t this payment of $125, 000.00 to Mr- Noseaao
be approved. These funds wouldbe paid out ofualiamidited
obligations applicable to lapsed appropriatms,

forwarded to the Federal Bureau of Investigation based on can
from Mr. NosemLo: He Bas conducted numerous special secc-ity
reviews on Soviet subjects of specinc intelligence interest, a-d
he has proven himself to be invaluable ir_ explori=g cour:~r::tclli-
genee leads.

	

He recently autiaored z. book which is of interest, to
the Agency. In effec'., Mr. Noser-ko !--as shown himself to I---- a
p-odudiva andhard wor3::zg defects_,- who is "rerabilita;.ed' and
~-vorrbly disposedtowards time Agea=y .

S- In.the coarse ofa recent meeting witb.Mr_ Noser3to,
he broagBt up the subject ofBis azssiag 'salary, covering the
period ftoa Ag-L1964 to March 1969. Mr. Noserko really
adsitted that he. is living very well at the present time, but ae:
is not is apositionto save any money for the fix+^sa. He also
expressed deep appreciation to the Agency for the fcmncizl
assistzee which was prcoided il= through the years, had he
considers this to hzve cancelled out the a-igimal Aoeac7
Obligation of a I=nto su=e payatezt is the ar taunt of$50, 000.00_
Mr. Nosea'Ico, however, stul feels suite strangly that he is
entitled :o be rerBur-ed for the salary which theAgency did
not provide hue aver a $ve-year period. He vaderstasds, of
course, TCit i=ces* tax would have to be deducted irorm- tIds.
back salary of $25, 000. 00 pera=rm.

0003983
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MEMORANDUM FOR:

	

Director of Central Intelligence

SUBJECT

	

Preparations for the Rehabilitation

81

and Resettlement of Yurf Nosenka

z 4 MAR 1ssg

1 . This memorandum is for your information and contains a
recommendation for your approval in paragraph 5 .

	

`

Z. As you know, since last meeting with you on this subject
we have been very slowly easing some of the physical restrictions
on Nosenko in an effort to condition him for his ultimate rehabMta
tion and resettlement in this country if this is the final disposition
decision. During this period, both the Federal Bureau of Investiga-
tion and this Office have continued to elicit information from him.

3 . Nosenko is becoming increasingly restive and desirous of
obtaining freedom on his own . After nearly five years of varying
degrees of confinement, thii desire, including that for feminine com
panionship, is understandable . We have conformed the pace of
privilege! allowed him to his attitude and cooperation . At a recent
meeting is which the Deputy Director of Plans, Chief, Soviet Bloc
Division, Chief, CI Staff, Office of General Counsel and the under-
signed participated, it was agreed that we would allow him a two
week vacation in Florida accompanied by two Security agents of this
Office . He will not be allowed to be alone outside the confines of an
'adjoining room during this period.

' .

	

4.

	

There still remains a disagreement as to his bona fides
and the'Chief, CI Staff is now compiling questions to be used for
continued elicitation from Nosenko upon his return . It is clear and
agreed by all concerned that the problem of Nosenkols bona fides and
his rehabilitation and resettlement can be considered separately if we



are to keep him in a favorable frame of mind with regard to the
Agency . Any txeatmeat which can be regarded by him as retro-
gression, in terms of physical restraint but not continued elicitation,
would make his ultimate disposition extremely difficult Attached
for your approval is a brief summary of the steps we recommend be
taken in Nosenko's rehabilitation and resettlement beginning with I3is
return from his vacation in Florida. It is understood that implemen-
tation of these steps will be predicated on the following.

Distribution :

82

His attitude and behavior during his Florida
vacation .

We will try to delay eac}s step as long as
possible consistent with his attitude and his
willingness to cooperate .

This Office will take every possible precaution
to prevent contact between Nosenko and KCB
representatives in this country .

	

If he is given
limited freedom, however, there can be no
guarantee of this since he is aprofessional
intelligence officer and could evade surveil
lance if he so desired.

	

If he is a dispatched
agent, it is to be assumed that he was given
emergency means of contact .

5 . Your approval of these actions, as outlined, is recommended.



CONCURRENCE :

eke-tetic e
Lawrence R Houston

General Counsel .

1 r A,-u ./f
Thomas Karameseines

	

Date
Deputy Director for Piano

The recommendation in paragraph 5 is approved-
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Date

.
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RichardHelms

	

Date
Director of Central Intelligence



STEPS L`7 THE REHABILITATION AND RESETTLEMENT OF NOSEN-K0

Step 1 _

	

Upon his return from vacation in Florida or soon
thereafter, we will begin to negotiate a contractual relationship with
Noseako which will provide him with financial reimbursement not
to exceed twenty thousand dollars a year for the period of time he
is working with this Agency in a program of information elicitation_
This contract, in addition to the standard features, will contain a
"quit claim" provision regarding his past relationship with the Agency
in the event he should be kidnapped, become recalcitrant or redefect.
It wi.U stipulate residence in an area acceptable to the Agency. It will
also provide that upon conclusion of his active cooperation with this
Agency, we will renegotiate to provide for a modest continued annuity
commensurate with his ability to secure employment on his own- There
will be no bulk resettlement fund.

-

	

Step Z.

	

Wewill negotiate with Immigration and Naturalization
authorities to secure appropriate alien registration for Noseako in
this country under a registered alias. It will be necessary for the
Agency to accept continued responsibility for Nosenko until such time
as he has established residence long enough to satisfy the ten year
citizenship requirement.

Step 3 .

	

Wewill begin to look with him for suitable living
accommodations . He accepts the fact that these accommodations will
'have to be so arranged that we will occupy contiguous quarters and .
that he will be required for an undetermined period to let us know where
he is going and when he leaves these quarters . We will, initially 4t
least, provide for technical coverage of his telephone and living quar-
ters and will, within the extent of our capability, cover him through
surveillance when he leaves these quarters .



Step 4 .

	

The program of information elicitation based on
questions compiled by CI Staff will begin. soon after Nosenko's
return from Florida. Any- significant developments and changes
in the handling of Nosenko and the conduct of the interviews will
be coordinated with the CI Staff acting on behalf of the DDP. This
program of elicitation will be so designed as to prevent broadening
further the base of Nosenko's knowledge. Future elicitation from
Nosenko will not include new information except on the basis of
calculated approved coordination between the Office of Security and
the CI Staff about subject matter and Nosenko will, be encouraged
and allowed to give full responses on each subject. The FBI will
be advised about these procedures .

Step 5 .

	

When we have favorably resolved disagreement
within the Agency as to his bona fides, we will allow him his ultimate
freedom, including assistance in finding suitable employment. If

. disagreement persists, however, as to his bona fides beyond the
end of this calendar year, we will consult with other appropriate
Government agencies as to whether he may be allowed full freedom
as a normal resident alien or whether the security interests of the
United States require his deportation.

85



86

;r»

	

un ns~ws

	

~HTERNAL

	

UNCLASSIFIED.,

	

' 0 IdWMS

	

P, SECRET

	

r-1 CONFIDENTIAL

	

rI nsi onY

	

0



71

	

:Z :~:1ilU)[ FOR :

	

Deputy Director for Plans

SU3JUCT :

87

17 February 1963

1-1

	

le 0
Current Status and hmediate
Plans

1. Recommendations for approval are contained in
para;raph 8 . For background on events in the case since
3 February 1964, I suggest you read the report of my trip
to Germany, 8-10 February, to meet Subject ; the statement
on conclusions and recommendations drawn up following that
meeting ; and the chronology of events in the case which
took place between 3 and 11 February .

2 . None of the events of the past few days including
the way in which the Soviets played the pre-conf .8tion
publicity or the confrontation itself changes the substance
of the conclusions contained in my 10 February memorandum .
However, there is greater evidence now I believe for the
view that this operation is desibned for long-range goals
of utmost importance to the Soviets. One of these is
probably a massive propaganda assault on CIA in which Subject,
most probably as a "ro-defected CIA agent", will play a major
but not necessarily the sole role .

	

That this could be the
final goal does not detract from the validity of any of the
intermediate missions Subject has such as penetration_ of our
operational effort, protection of past or possibly existing _
sources, part of an effort to discredit 49MMOMPetc., since C.4"ss-
each of these intermediate tasks is adaptable to and would
be quite useful in the final stage-

3 . While admitting that Subject is hereon a ICG3 directed
mission, it has been generally agreed by both us and the E31
that he still possesses valid informatioa which we would like
to obtain . At the same time, we, at least ; believe that
Subject must be broken at some point if we are to learn
something o£ the full scone o£ the KG3 plan, the timing for
its execution, and the role played by others in it .

	

In addi-
tion, we must have this information if we are to decide what
countermeasures we should take in terns of counter-propaganda,
modifications in our security practices, and planning for
future operations against the Soviet target . Admittedly,
our desire to continue debriefing to obtain additional infor-
mation way conflict with the reed to break Subject . Clearly,



88 .

the bi .~ problem is one- of timing,

	

;Ia~r Lon~ can we keep
Subject, or his KG3 controllers, ignorant of our awareness
of this operation and now Ion .,-, will it take us to assemble
the Kind of brief we will need to initiate a hostile intarro-
gatioa in conditidf?WW-Maximu-m control?

d_ If we are to proceed along the lines indicated
above we should accept in advance the premise that we will.
not be able to prevent Subject from evading our custody or
communicating with the Soviets unless we place his under
such physical restraint that it will become immediately

	

.
apparent to* him that we suspect him .

	

This may not be an
acceptable risk and if it is not, we should so determine
right away and decide on a completely different course of
action . If this is to be the case, we should agres to forego
additional debriefings, place Subject in escape-proof quarters
away from the Washington area under full-tine guard and
commence hostile debriefing on the basis of the material we
already have (although the prospects for success would not
be great) .

	

Disposal would probably be via Berlin followed
by a brief press release to the effect that Subject had
confessed to being a plant and had been allo:red to return
to Soviet control .

S_ The above course need not be adopted. i_le can also
optfor a debriefing period during . whicil Subject believes
we tr-,ut hiu.xhi-le.z t~sa~ietime' ae take the necessary
steps to get ready for the final confrontation . To maintain
the minimum atmosphere of trust (and conviction on Subject's
part that. he is moving ahead in his initial goalwhich is
acceptance by CIA as a CI consultant oawppawations) we be-
lieve we should adhere generally to tae statements made to
Subject during our meetings in Geneva and Frankfurt, recog-
nizinb that we can shape this program to our own time table .
.̀'.e should :

a. Inform Subject that he has been "granted political
asylum" and the first phase. of which we spoke is
ready to be.ain .

b .

	

Devise a daily schedule and full agenda for this
debriefing phase on matters of ur.-ent interest to
us and the FdI (which we think can take - about four
weeks or more) .
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c . Advise Subject that during this phase he will
continue to live and work in the safeliouse, and
will be escorted at all tines when or, shoarina
trips, visits to Movies, etc ., because of his
faulty English and unfamiliarity with the country,
customs, etc . !tihile %:e can explain this rewire
as needed far his security, we cannot keep him
locked up in the house 24 hours a day .

d .

	

Provide Subject with "flash" documentation in
another name to be carried on his person during
excursions from the house .

	

They may also help
persuade him he has been accepted .

e . Flake available to Subject a portion of the_
$60,000 promised him which he can use for pur-
chases o£ clothes, cigarettes, personal effects,
etc.

f . ASree - that whenever this first please is over (four
to six weeks) that he be permitted to take a ti:o-
week vacation with escort .

6 . The vacation period will be of greater benefit to .
us since it will provide us with an opportunity to review
and make judgments on the value of the information already
obtained and also to consider the progress made in the other
aspects of the case outlined below. During the vacation we
can decide on whether we should proceed to the second phase
or are ready to commence hostile interrogation under con-
trolled conditions .

	

If it is the former, we will, have to
reckon with the need to modify the living and workin .- arradoe-
ments for Subject in a way which will inevitably give him
some additional freedom. At the same time, we would be
expected to move forward with Subject's legalization, i . e.,
final decision on a name he will use, securiag an alien
registration card, establishing a bank account, etc . There-
fore, it will be terribly important to make the proper decision
at the end of phase one .



3 . . DD? approval is requested for :

a. The initiation of a first paase debriefing period
along the lines described in para S above rather
than movie ;, to an i:::aediate showdown and hostile
interrogation_

uat_
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MEMORANDUM FOR: Director of Central Intelligence

THROUGH

	

: Executive Director-Comptroller

SUBJECT

	

: Retroactive Reimbursement of
Yuriy Ivanovich Nosenko

5 OCT 1977-

1. This memorandum suggests action onthe part of the
Director of Central Intelligence ; this action is contained in.
paragraph 9.

	

_

2. Mr. Yuriy Ivanovich Nosenko, a 45-year-old, former
Staff Officer of the Committee for State Security (KGB) of the
USSR, attended the Institute of International Relations, Moscow,
from 1945 to 1950; was affiliated with Russian Naval Intelligence
during the 1951-1953 period; and was an officer with the KGB
from March 1953 until his defection to the Agency in Geneva,
Switzerland, on 4 February 1964, after having worked for CIA
for approximately two years.

3. A review of Mr. Nosenko's case reflects that, at the
time of his defection, . various official commii=nents were made
to him, including a lump sum payment of $50,000.00 based upon
his nearly two yeara!,work i4side the KGB; a $10,000.00 bonus
for his work an

	

~and4l~contract as aconsultant
at a salary of $25, 000. 00 per annum. Mr. Nosenko was advised .
by his Agency Case Officer that Mr- Nosenko was working for
the Central Intelligence Agency as of 5 February 1964, and that
his salary began from that date. This was averbal agreement
with the Agency Case Officer, and is fully documented in our
files.
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4. In the early debriefing of Mr. Nosenko, it became
apparent that he was a particularly complex individual- To permit
extensive and prolonged debriefing, arrangements were made to
accommodate Mr. Nosenko under highly secure conditions at
ISOLATION, where he remained from 1964 to 1967. These tight
security arrangements were dictated, during the initial phases at
least, by the additional need to provide Mr. Nosenko with
continuing personal protection, since there was the distinct
possibility that he would be targeted for execution if the Soviets
should discover his whereabouts.

5 . Since October 1967, the primary responsibility for Mr.
Nosenko has been in the Office of Security, which conducted a
thorough review of prior developments in the case. Mr. Nosenko
was moved to the Washington, D . C . area in late 1967, and the
case passed through various stages of phased norm-1 4 -tion, as
he was given an increased degree of freedom and independence.
Mr. Nosenko was actually resettled on the economy in April 1969 ;
he obtained a divorce from his former Soviet spouse in September
1969 : FN 001 WAWN

	

NjAep
During the period from October 1967 to April 1969, Mr. Nosenko
did not receive a salary, but he was provided with a moderate
amount of spending money_

6. As of April 1969, Mr. Nosenko signed a one-year
contractual agreement for $16,500.00, including a clause giving
assistance to him in resettlement expenses in the amount.of
$8, 000.00. In March 1970, Mr. Noseuko signed a new contract
for two years at $18, 500 . 00 per annum. At about this same time
he was provided with certain financial assistance, $20, 000. 00
being for the down payment on a new house, and $5, 000 . 00 for
other related household expenses. Mr. Nosenko's contract was
renewed at the new rate of-$19, 500.00 per annum on I March 1971,
and the contract wad',

	

newed in February 1972, at the salary
of $21, 000 . 00 per annum_

7. An analysis of this case clearly indicates that Mr.
Nosenko has been an extremely valuable source, one who has
identified many hundreds of Soviet Intelligence Officers, and he
has otherwise provided a considerable quantity of useful information
on the organization of the KGB, its operational doctrine, and
methods .

41-373 0 - 79 - 7
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forwarded to the Federal Bureau of Investigation based on data
from Mr. Nosenko. He has conducted numerous special security
reviews on Soviet subjects of specific intelligence interest, and
he has proven himself to be invaluable in exploring counterintelli-
gence leads . He recently authored a book which is of interest to
the Agency. In effect, Mr. Nos~enko has shown himself to be a
productive and hard working defector, who is "rehabilitated', and
favorably disposed towards the Agency .

8 . In the course of a recent meeting with Mr. Nosenko, .
he brought up the subject of his missing salary, covering the
period from April 1964 to March 1969 . Mr. Nosenko readily
admitted that he is living very well at the present time, but he
is not in a. position to save any money for the future . He also
expressed deep appreciation to the Agency for the financial
assistance which was provided him through the years, and he
considers this to have cancelled out the originalAgency
obligation of a lump sumpayment in the amount of $50, 000. 00 .
Mr. Nosenko, however, still feels quite strongly that he is
entitled to be reimbursed for the salary which the Agency did
not provide him over a five-year period. He understands, of
course, 'that income taxwould.LaueAo. .hrn,4Aducted from this
back salary of $25, 000 . 00 per annum.

9 . In summary, the original oral agreement with Mr.
Nosenko is fully documented and supports his claim; his resettle-
ment since 1967 has been relatively smooth, with no significant
security problems having developed; and he continues to function
at the present time as a highly productive and useful source of
information on the KGB. In view of these various considerations,
it is requested that this payment of $125, 000.00 to Mr. Nosenko
be approved_ These funds would be paid out ofunliquidated
obligations applicable to lapsed appropriations

	

WWOW
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Mr. HELMS. Mr. Chairman and Mr. Stokes, would you indulge me
a moment, please . I would like to straighten something out.
Mr. Craig tells me that he feels that I did Mr. Katzenbach an

injustice in something that I said, and I would not want to do that,
so let me just modify what I said this morning.
Mr. Stokes asked me whether I thought Mr. Katzenbach's state-

ment to this committee regarding our meeting was untrue . I be-
lieve I replied in the affirmative. All I meant to say was that I
couldn't count on Mr. Katzenbach's memory. I wasn't questioning
either his judgment or his integrity . I just want to make this point.
The meeting did occur but I didn't mean to imply that he testified
untruthfully before this committee.
Mr. PREYER . Thank you, Mr. Helms.
Mr. Stokes .
Chairman STOKES . Thank you, Mr. Chairman . If I could just

follow up at this point in an area that gives me some concern, that
is, if I understand you correctly, I believe you said you still even
today don't really know whether Nosenko is bona fide or not;
further, it is your recollection you don't believe the agency ever
arrived at that determination, particularly when you were there.
Let me ask you this : If it were clearly proven that Nosenko's

statements concerning Oswald were untrue, what significance
would you attach to such a finding insofar as the broader question
of his overall bona fides are concerned?
Mr. HELMS. I think, Mr. Stokes, that is just the point. This is the

issue which remains, as I understand it, to this very day, that no
person familiar with the facts, of whom I am aware, finds Mr.
Nosenko's comments about Lee Harvey Oswald and the KGB to be
credible . That still hangs in the air like an incubus. I think, there-
fore, this tends to sour a great deal of one's opinion of all the other
things that he may have contributed to the knowledge of the
intelligence community about Soviet affairs and Soviet agents and
so forth.

I do not know how one resolves this bone in the throat . And
therefore, if I sit here before you and say, Mr. Stokes, I believe that
Mr. Nosenko is a bona fide defector and you can rely on everything
he says, I am in effect saying now, Mr. Stokes, you can rely on
what he says about Lee Harvey Oswald . And I would not like to
make that recommendation to you . That is where this thing lies
and it is a most difficult question even at this late date .
Chairman STOKES . Then doesn't this raise a question, then, of a

further part of the dilemma, that if he was not bona fide, the only
alternative, then, is what the CIA suspected, and that was that he
might have been a KGB plant sent here for the purpose of deceiv-
ing the United States?
Mr. HELMS. That is correct.
Chairman STOKES. Doesn't that logically follow?
Mr. HELMS. That is certainly true, and that was foremost in our

minds.
Chairman STOKES . So it leaves you with the conclusion, then,

that if Nosenko was lying about Oswald, that Oswald would in fact
be left as being an agent of the KGB?
Mr. HELMS. By implication .
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Chairman STOKES . Right. If just the basic Nosenko story were
fundamentally disproved without our taking the next step and
saying Oswald is a KGB agent, what significance would that have
on the overall assessment of Nosenko's bona fides?
Mr. HELMS. Mr. Stokes, I find this extraordinarily difficult tosay. As one works this backward and forward, as you have been

doing with great skill, it is, I find, rather dangerous for me to sortof jump from one assumption to another assumption and then
extrapolate from these things to judgments which might be very
alarming and which could not be demonstrated . I am sorry, and I
recognize that it is absolutely central to the investigation of this
committee, which has worked very long and very hard on this
subject to try to resolve this issue. But I can give no more help
than I have already given.
Chairman STOKES . Then that leads to to my next question, which

is whether you can tell us to what extent, if any, Nosenko's story
concerning Oswald changed in 1968 from the story he had been
telling earlier about Oswald .
Mr. HELMS. I didn't recall that there was all that much change

in his story by 1968 . 1 may be wrong. I have not studied this matter
in the depth that would be required to answer that statement
accurately . Mr . Hart has been all through the records . He might
have found something which may be helpful on this . But I can't be
helpful on it . I don't know at what point any longer, at what date
Mr. Nosenko began telling us about the additional files which were
in the KGB. First he said there was only one file, then he said
there were seven or eight files on surveillance, and I believe there
were modifications of this story that came later. If that was in
1969, I accept that, I am not arguing about it, I just don't recall .
Chairman STOKES. Are you in a position to tell us today whether

any independent investigation ever confirmed Nosenko's story
about Oswald?
Mr. HELMS. I don't know of any, sir. There may have been, but I

am not familiar with it.
Chairman STOKES . Are you aware of the fact that Nosenko wasgiven three polygraph tests in 1964, 1966 and 1968? Are you aware

of that?
Mr. HELMS. I was aware of it and I read it recently in the

documentation which I have been shown .
Chairman STOKES . Can you give us some idea as to why he was

given a polygraph test on three separate occasions?
Mr. HELMS. I want to be clear, Mr. Stokes, that in testifying inanswer to this question that I am not depending on my recollection

from 15 years ago. I am depending on what I have read recently .I believe one polygraph test was designed as a sort of psychologi-
cal trick on Nosenko to indicate that he wasn't telling the truth.
This was early on . I believe the latter two tests were an effort tofind out about his credibility, whether he was telling the truth, his
questionable behavior .

I must confess when I was reading the results of the secondpolygraph ; there is a statement from some polygraph expert in theUnited States who was brought in independently, but I didn'tunderstand his quotations, I didn't understand to what they re-lated. I couldn't figure out whether he was saying this was a good
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polygraph test or it was a bad one or whether Mr. Nosenko was
lying or wasn't lying . I am sorry, but I just couldn't figure it out .
Chairman STOKES. Did you learn that he had failed his first two

polygraph tests and that he passed the third?
Mr. HELMS. Yes . This assertion I saw in the record .
Chairman STOKES . Did you learn further that with reference to

the test that he passed this test which was given to him approxi-
mately 1 month prior to the issuance of the 1968 report by a
security officer, and this was where the report concluded that he
was a bona fide defector?
Mr. HELMS. Yes, I am aware that there was a relationship be-

tween that last polygraph test and the recommendation that we
resettle him in the normal way of handling defectors .

I would like to point out though, Mr. Stokes, that I don't believe
anyone contends that the polygraph or lie detector is anything
more than an aid to interrogation . I don't think when one says one
passes or fails a polygraph test this is an accurate description of
the phenomenon involved . When you take a polygraph test you are
asked various questions and the operator has to make a judgment
as to whether you are answering the questions accurately or
whether you are lying-I don't mean accurately; whether you are
answering the questions to the best of your knowledge and there-
fore honestly, or lying .
But I don't believe anyone including courts of law accept poly-

graph examinations as a final judge . They are simply aids in
attempting to establish whether a man is telling the truth or not.
Chairman STOKES . I would concur with you in terms of the law,

that the law accepts them as merely an investigative tool at best
and they have no real reliability in a courtroom . Yet we know that
it is an investigative tool that has fairly wide usage. So when we
see and our investigation reveals the fact that your agency con-
ducted three polygraph tests, obviously the question is raised by us
as to why they polygraphed him on three different occasions. Cer-
tainly not just for the fun of it .
Then when we look further we realize that with him having

failed two tests and we see that the third one is conducted in 1968
just prior to the issuance of the report which said he was bona fide,
obviously it raises the question in our mind someone said: Uh huh,
if we're going to come out and say he's bona fide, we better get a
test that supports that .

Is that a logical conclusion?
Mr. HELMS. I think the conclusion which is logical is that in

trying to wrap up the case and come forward with a recommenda-
tion that a polygraph test and all other kinds of investigative
techniques would have been brought to bear in an effort to make a
good tidy package . In other words, I don't think the officers wanted
to come forward with this proposal that he be resettled and then
have the question asked : How does he react on the polygraph these
days, and so forth . And they would have to say: Well, we never
tested him.

But you know, Mr. Stokes, and this is perhaps not relevant to
this inquiry, but I think in some respects it may be . I don't know
where the polygraph role stands in Mr. Nosenko's case . We discov-
ered there were some Eastern Europeans who could defeat the
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polygraph at any time . Americans are not very good at it, because
we are raised to tell the truth and when we lie it is easy to tell we
are lying. But we find a lot of Europeans and Asiatics can handle
that polygraph without a blip, and you know they are lying and
you have evidence that they are lying. I don't know in which
category--
Chairman STOKES . Mr. Nosenko falls in that category?
Mr. HELMS. In some category .
Chairman STOKES . I am advised that the CIA used polygraph

tests on all its employees.
Mr. HELMS. It works very well with Americans.
Chairman STOKES . Let me ask you this . We have learned further

through our investigation in the first two polygraph tests, that
Nosenko was asked numerous questions, numbering somewhere in
the neighborhood of 30 or 40 questions, relative to Oswald. We
have learned, further, that in the 1968 tests he was only asked two
questions about Oswald on that polygraph test . Can you tell us why
that occurred?
Mr. HELMS. I could not answer . I have no idea . In fact, I can't

even give you a rational explanation at this late date. I may have
been able to give one at the time . I may have known, but I am
sorry, my memory is blank.
Chairman STOKES. At any rate, the questions revolved around

Oswald wouldn't be any less important in 1968 than they were in
1964 or 1966 .
Mr . HELMS. No, sir, they wouldn't have been less important . But

by 1968, there was a clear objective in mind of trying to do some-
thing about the resettlement of this man, that this case simply had
to be resolved . That was determined, and therefore I was prepared
to accept many obstructions or obstacles, and so forth, and still
probably would have said I think we better go ahead and resettle
that man. There is no other option, there is nothing else we can do.
Chairman STOKES . I would like to get to a further comment in

this area. From what we have heard from you regarding the poly-
graph and from what we have heard from Mr. Hart, we have a
conflict here that the committee must in some way resolve. Mr.
Hart told us when he testified here, representing the head of the
CIA, that the polygraph was not utilized for the purpose of ascer-
taining the truth of this man's statements . It was used to intimi-
date him, it was a part of the whole process of breaking him. Let
me just quote some of the things he said to us so we can then ask
you your opinion.
He said :
The agency's activity was devoted to breaking Nosenko, who was presumed, on

the basis of the supposed evidence given by Mr . X that Nosenko was a dispatched
KGB agent to mislead the United States .

It is with this in mind that we have to approach everything that happened from
1962, after the first contact with Nosenko terminated, and the time Nosenko was
turned over to the CIA Office for Security Reinvestigation.
The polygraphs themselves must be evaluated in the light of their use, not to get

at truth, because they were not used as an instrument of getting at truth. They
were used as an instrument of intimidation of one sort or another, in one way or
another .
Now, again on the handling of Mr. Nosenko, the belief among the small group of

people running the Nosenko case, a very limited group of people, was that he was
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part of a plot of the type outlined by Mr . X, which was so horrendous that therefore
not many people could be made privy to this investigation .

Then at another part of his testimony-and I am skipping parts
to get at pertinent parts-he said :

In addition to that, the operator was guilty of some provocative remarks . He told,
before the polygraph examination, one of the polygraph examinations began, he told
Nosenko that he was a fanatic, that there was no evidence to support his legend,
and "your future is now zero."

Then, if I recall his testimony correctly, he went on to explain
that in a polygraph test obviously you do not make comments of
this sort to a man prior to him being given the test .
Then he says in further quotes :

' ' The chief of SB and the Deputy Chief of SB, the fact that the man was,
except for extraordinary lengths of time strapped into the chair, all of these add up
in the estimation of the CIA examiners who have gone over this series of tests, to an
invalid polygraph .
Now in the handwriting of the Deputy Chief, SB, who is a day-today supervisor of

the activity which I have been describing, it is-there is an admission which is
implied fairly clearly that there was no intention that this 1966 series of polygraphs
would be valid . I read here a direct quotation which exists in writing and most of it
is in the handwriting of the Deputy Chief of SB . Speaking of the aims to be achieved
by the 1966 polygraph examinations, he writes, "To gain more insight into points of
detail which we could use in fabricating and ostensibly confession insofar as we
could make one consistent and believable event to the Soviets, a confession would be
useful in any eventual disposal of Nosenko ."
Now, he does not clarify what he means in this document by disposal, but it is

apparent that--

And then Mr. Sawyer interrupted and said,
Excuse me . Did you use the term eventual disposal of him?
Mr . Hart. I used the term eventual disposal, yes, sir .
Now, Mr. Helms, I think it would be important to this committee to have your

comments on Mr . Hart's testimony with reference to why the polygraph was being
utilized in light of your own .
My understanding is that the first polygraph examination that he was given was

designed not to elicit the truth; it was designed to be used as a pressure tactic on
him to see if he would confess .

Mr. HELMS. I thought the only polygraph or the only two poly-
graphs that were given in the normal polygraph way by examiners
who had nothing to do with the interrogation were the last two . I
think the first one, it has been admitted, was for the purpose of
bringing pressure to bear on him.
As to those lurid comments about the disposal, I have already

addressed myself to those . I knew nothing about these comments; I
knew nothing about a written confession; I knew nothing about
anything of those things at the time . They may have been writen
down by the Deputy Chief of Soviet Bloc Division, but I have not
seen his notes . All I know is that I was never aware of this, and
therefore there was never any indication on the part of anybody in
a position of responsibility in the management of the Agency to do
anything with Mr. Nosenko except to try to establish his bona fides
somehow.
Chairman STOKES . So if these things were being done while you

were in the capacity which you have described here, it was never
brought to your attention?
Mr. HELMS. It was not .
Chairman STOKES . The responsibility for handling Nosenko was

initially given to the SR branch or the SR division . Did the SR
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division think from the very beginning that Nosenko was not a
bona fide defector?
Mr. HELMS. I think early on their conviction was that he was not

a bona fide defector . That is my impression today.
Chairman STOKES . When the security officer began his investiga-

tion did he enter the situation in a sort of neutral capacity?
Mr. HELMS. I don't know whether he entered it, sir, in a neutral

capacity or whether he felt the SR division fellows had been wrong
and that a different treatment with Nosenko would elicit a differ-
ent result . I am inclined to think that was the status of the affair .
In any event, by that time it was clear that the hostile interroga-
tion was getting nowhere.
Chairman STOKES . At that point you were aware, of course, of

the hostile interrogation; is that it?
Mr. HELMS. Yes. Since I indicated a decision was made to try

that after his behavior-his thinking was such there was no way to
get him to talk at all except to confine him.
Chairman STOKES . How would you characterize, by the way, your

own reaction to this whole situation? Was this frustrating? Or were
you just content to go along with this in this whole period of time?
Mr. HELMS. I don't think there has ever been anything more

frustrating in my life . This would have been resolved very rapidly
if it involved anything except the assassination of President Ken-
nedy. I don't suppose I would be sitting here today if he hadn't
been assassinated either .
Chairman STOKES . I think you testified earlier today that you

told or communicated the fact to Chief Justice Warren that this
man's bona fides generally could not be established, that he was
not believable . When you met with Chief Justice Warren for the
purpose of clarification did you tell him specifically the agency had
been unable to resolve the issue of Nosenko's bona fides, or did you
tell him that the Agency did not think that Nosenko was bona
fide?
Mr. HELMS. I believe, and it is my recollection, that what I said

to the Chief Justice was that we don't know what this man repre-
sents but we cannot vouch for him. In other words, we cannot
vouch for him positively, and therefore I think the Warren Com-
mission should take into consideration the fact that we cannot
vouch for him and therefore we cannot sign off, if you like, on
what he has said as being true, and that in all fairness to the
Commission this obviously sets in question the statement which the
FBI passed to the Warren Commission about Nosenko's comments
right after his defection about Oswald, and that I took as close to a
middle position as I could.

In other words, I didn't use any excessive language, I didn't
attempt to dramatize this . I just said we can't establish his bona
fides. And that is our responsibility and I am sorry.
Chairman STOKES. Yesterday I put into the record an exhibit

which was a report to the Warren Commission that had been
compiled as a result of testimony taken from Nosenko by the FBI,
a fairly extensive document which the Warren Commission had in
its files. I did not see such a document with reference to the CIA.
Can you tell us what the substance was of what you told the
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Warren Commission or Chief Justice Warren of Nosenko's story
about Oswald?
Mr. HELMS. Sir, I am not sure I quite understand . Are you asking

me is there a document in existence of what I told Chief Justice
Warren?
Chairman STOKES . Yes . It can be answered twofold . No . 1, I am

asking you, is there such a document? No. 2, tell us what, if
anything, was said, whether there is or is not a document.
Mr. HELMS. I don't know; I don't think there is a document. I

don't recall ever having written a document about it . Whether
Chief Justice Warren himself wrote a document or whether it is
incorporated in the proceedings of the Warren Commission, that I
don't know either, sir .
Chairman STOKES . Can you give us the benefit of what you told

him about the substance of Nosenko's story?
Mr. HELMS. I don't believe that at this meeting, at least as I now

vaguely recall it, that I went into the substance . I simply stuck to
the fact that I couldn't vouch for the man and therefore whatever
he had said they would have to judge in that light .
Chairman STOKES . Can you tell us what Chief Justice Warren's

reaction was?
Mr. HELMS. I don't think he was pleased to hear this . He was

perfectly reasonable about it and said, thank you, and I will inform
my colleagues on the Commission about this ; I appreciate your
having told us, and we will be guided accordingly .
Chairman STOKES . Did the Warren Commission themselves or

staff ever make a request to interview--
Mr. HELMS. I am not aware of it, Mr. Stokes, if they did .
Chairman STOKES . Did you inform the Warren Commission in

April of 1964 that Nosenko was then being placed in solitary
confinement?
Mr. HELMS. I don't remember any more what the Warren Com-

mission was told about the circumstances of Mr. Nosenko's living
conditions or handling . I don't have any recollection of that at all .
Whether any of my colleagues sought to provide it, I just don't
know. Fifteen years is a long time to remember .
Chairman STOKES . Let me ask you this . Is it something that you

think they should have been told about?
Mr. HELMS. I have a hard time answering . I think we were all

preoccupied with getting at what Mr. Nosenko knew about Oswald
and the details had been given them, and it would seem to me
those were the relevant things .
Chairman STOKES . Wouldn't it have been either a responsibility

of you or Mr. McCone to advise the Commission of the extraordi-
nary action being taken with reference to this affair?
Mr. HELMS. I don't think there is anything particularly extraor-

dinary about the manner in which the Warren Commission was
sitting .
Chairman STOKES . You misunderstood my use of the word "ex-

traordinary." It seemed to me at the point where you are getting
ready to put a man in solitary confinement-under conditions
under which he was confined is not a normal American situation .
Mr. HELMS. I understand that.
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Chairman STOKES . So I put it in that sense. Don't you think they
should have been advised of this extraordinary situation?
Mr. HELMS. Maybe my recollection is faulty, but during the time

that we were attempting to resolve his bona fides in order to help
the Warren Commission, the fact that he was being kept alone and
isolated and so forth, I don't think that would have come as a
surprise to anybody. This is the way we handled all defectors.
Chairman STOKES . That was standard operating procedure ; is

that it?
Mr. HELMS. Of course . What would you do with them, put them

in the Hilton?
Chairman STOKES . Whose decision was it, Mr. Helms, to place

him in solitary confinement?
Mr. HELMS. I think it was the decision arrived at by those

involved in the case that this was-well, it was a kind of a decision
jointly arrived at, I am sure, on the recommendation of the individ-
uals who were going to do the interrogating, and at the original
point of departure obviously he would have been kept alone and an
effort would have been made to interrogate him on successive days .
The fact he was held so long is something that came afterward .
That didn't have much to do with the Warren Commission once
their report had come out, but we still were under this necessity to
try to resolve the case ; but a lot of people were involved in this
decision . This is probably not the kind of decision an individual
makes all by himself.
Chairman STOKES . What I am trying to do is have the record

clear as to who made this decision as of April 4, 1964, to place him
in solitary confinement.
Mr . HELMS. I don't know who exactly made the final decision . I

assume it went to the Director for his approval . I don't know this
as a fact . I would assume that the agency records might show this.
If they don't, my recollection is not that clear any more . I was a
party to the decision, I am sure of that . I don't want to duck
anything around here . I don't want any of you gentlemen to think
that like so many witnesses which come before congressional com-
mittees nobody can be found who is prepared to stand up and say
they were there; but I was there. It would not have been my final
decision to make .
Chairman STOKES . So that the committee then, following up on

your last words, so they can properly assess it, what specifically
was your input?
Mr. HELMS. I assume my input would have been to agree this

should be tried, the hostile interrogation should be tried. I obvious-
ly had no idea at that time that this was going to drag on so .
Chairman STOKES . Mr. Helms, let me refer you once again to

page 147 of the declassified transcript . The question posed to you
on that page .
Mr. HELMS. 147, Mr. Stokes?
Chairman STOKES . 147.
Mr. HELMS. Is this where I say, "I certainly agreed to the fact

that this should be tried."?
Chairman STOKES . No. I would like you to refer to line 17 and

then I want to ask you this question .
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Mr. HELMS . I see line 17 . It is where Mr. Goldsmith asked me a
question .
Chairman STOKES . The question asked of you by Mr. Goldsmith,

"Please describe to the best of your knowledge the conditions under
which Nosenko was placed when he was put in solitary confine-
ment."
Answer: "He was put into a small house in the countryside

where he had a perfectly sanitary and satisfactory living condition.
They were just not particularly spacious or padded, let us say. His
bed was perfectly adequate, his chair was perfectly adequate, the
lighting was pefectly adequate, but it was not particularly comfort-
able in the normal American sense of the terms."
Was that question asked of you and was that your answer?
Mr. HELMS. Yes. If that is not an accurate description of the first

place he was held after his defection, then I was misinformed. I
never went to visit the place myself. This is simply what I was told .
Chairman STOKES . So my understanding now is the testimony

here today would not be the same as it was on that day. Is that
what you are saying?
Mr. HELMS. No, I am not, sir. I am simply saying that I believe

he was held in different places in this period of time . As to the first
place he was held, it is my understanding this is an accurate
description of it . If it is incorrect, I am sorry. But I would just do
my best to describe what I understood . Is it not correct?
Chairman STOKES . Let me ask you this . What do you understand;

the conditions changed from what you have described?
Mr. HELMS. Some months later when another facility was cre-

ated specifically to hold Mr. Nosenko, I believe that was somewhat
later on-it must have been later on because it had to be arranged.
Chairman STOKES . I am having a little problem understanding.

On that occasion if you were under the impression Mr. Goldsmith
was asking you about one particular place and you had in mind
another place. Why didn't you indicate that at that time?
Mr. HELMS. That is quite conceivable, Mr. Stokes . I am sorry if

when he says the place he was in solitary confinement, if that
referred to the later installation, I didn't understand it that way.
He was in solitary confinement from the time he was brought over.
Chairman STOKES. At the point he was put into solitary confine-

ment, then, can you describe the conditions that existed then?
Mr. HELMS. Now in "solitary confinement," are you referring to

the installation in which he was later held, which was constructed
for this purpose? Is that the one you are talking about?
Chairman STOKES. Let me put it this way, so that there is no

mistake about it: He was put in solitary confinement April 4, 1964 ;
is that right?
Mr. HELMS. He was subjected to hostile interrogation . Is there a

magic to solitary confinement, aside from the fact that is kind of
buzz word in the United States? I mean, he is living alone in a
house; is that solitary confinement, or do you have something else
in mind? That is all I am trying to get after.
Chairman STOKES . How many times was his position, where he

was headquartered at a house, changed?
Mr. HELMS. I don't know. I don't know where he was first put

when he arrived in Washington. I don't know if that is the same
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place he was kept until he was moved to a later place. I am not
sure of these details anymore at all .
Chairman STOKES . Well, are you able to describe any of these

places where he was kept for us?
Mr. HELMS. The place, the installation, which he was later taken

to, I saw many years afterward . Have you seen it?
Chairman STOKES . No, I have not.
Mr . HELMS. I guess it still exists .
Chairman STOKES . Can you describe that place for us, the condi-

tions that he experienced there?
Mr. HELMS. I never visited the place when Mr. Nosenko was

there. It was quite some years after he had left there that I went to
see it . At the time it was constructed, I believe I sent an officer or
a couple of officers in whom I had confidence to go down and
examine the place and see if it was too rigorous or whether it was
proper for the purposes and so forth; and I was assured that it was
all right.
Perhaps I should not have taken their word . Maybe I should

have gone down myself, but the fact remains that I have seen it
once ; but I can't describe the conditions under which he was held
because I never visited him when he was there.
Chairman STOKES . Mr. Helms, prior to April 4, 1964, when he

was put in solitary confinement, hadn't he been on vacation in
Hawaii with some of the CIA agents for over 2 weeks?
Mr. HELMS. Well, I knew he was drinking in Baltimore ; he was

in Hawaii . There were various devices being used to try and take
care of him, and talk to him, and so forth; so it may be that it was
in April precisely that he was put in solitary confinement or that
he was confined . Let's put it that way.
Chairman STOKES . He was confined as of that date?
Mr. HELMS. After all, he was in the custody of these individuals,

as soon as he arrived in the United States . I am not sure when he
was confined, but if it was in the same house in which he was
living in Washington, or whether it was or not, I am sorry, I just
don't have these details, Mr. Stokes .
Chairman STOKES . But even the place which you described in

your previous testimony-you don't know when that was, do you?
Mr. HELMS. I thought this was the first place he was put when

the serious interrogation began. When I was down here before-
and I guess it is in this book somewhere-Mr . Nosenko himself, I
believe, gave this committee an affidavit, describing the fact that
he was held in two different places . That was the basis on which I
assumed he was accurate about it ; but if this is now coming down
to a question of my veracity about this testimony, then I must have
misunderstood the question . I would rather withdraw it and not
describe at all how Mr. Nosenko was held . I think that would be
better for the record .
Chairman STOKES . Is that your preference?
Mr. HELMS. Yes. Then there won't be any question about it .
Chairman STOKES. I ask, Mr. Chairman, that the clerk mark

another exhibit in her possession as JFK F-446. I request that the
witness be provided a copy of it and that this exhibit be entered
into the record at this point.
Mr. PREYER . Without objection, JFK exhibit No. F-446 will be

admitted into the record at this point.
[The information follows:]
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JFK EXHIBIT F-446

In accordance with a request of the staff of the Committee

(House Select Committee on Assassination), I make the following

statement describing the conditions of my imprisonment from

April of 1964 till the end of 1967 .

On April the 4th of 1964 I was taken for a physical check-up

and a test on a lie detector somewhere in a house. A doctor had

given me a physical check-up and after that I was taken in another

room for the test on a lie detector.

After finishing the test an officer of CIA_has come in

,the room and talked with a technician . ®started to shout that

I was a phoney and immediately several guards entered in theroom.

The guards ordered me to stand by the wall, to undress and checked

me . After that I was taken upstairs in an attic room . The room

had a metal bed attached to the floor in the center of this room .

Nobody told me anything how long I would be there or what would

happen to me . After several days two officers of CIA

started interrogations . I tried to cooperate and even in

evening hours was writing for them whatever I could .recollect about

the KGB.

	

These officers were interrogating me about a month or two

months . The tone of interrogations was hostile . Then they stopped

to come to see me until the end of 1964 .

	

I was kept in this room

till the end of 1964 and beginning of 1965 .

The conditions were very poor and difficult.

	

I could have a

shower once in a week and once in a week I could shave.

	

I was not

-SFK4~4,6 ,



107

given a toothbrush and a tooth paste and food given to me was

very poor (I did not have enough to eat and was hungry all .the

.time) . I had no contact with anybody to talk, I could not read,"'

I could not smoke, an
do

' i even could not have fresh air or to see

anything from this room (the only window was screened and boarded) . . ' :

The only door of the room had a metal screen and outside in

a corridor two guards were watching me day and night . The only

furniture in the room was a single bed and a light bulb . The room

was very very hot in a summer time .

	

. .

In the end of 1964 there were started again interrogations by

several different officers . The first day they kept me under 24

hours interrogation . All interrogations were done in a hostile

manner . At the end of all those interrogations when I was told

that it was the last one and asked what I wanted to be relayed to

higher ups I said that I was a .true defector and being under arrest

about 386 days I wanted to be put on trial if I was found guilty

or released.

	

T also asked how long it would continue .

	

I was told

that I would be there 3860 days and even more .

This evening I was taken by guards blindfolded and handcuffed

in a car and delivered to an airpfrt and put in a plane. 'I was

taken to another location where I was put into a concrete room with

bars on a door .

	

In the room was a single steel bed and a matress

(no pillow, no sheet, and no blanket) . During winter it was very

cold and I asked to give me a blanket, which I received after some

time . Except one day of interrogation and one day of a test on a

lie detector I have not seen anyone besides guards and a doctor

(guards were not allowed to talk with me) .



August 7, 1978

After my constant complaining that I needed fresh air -' at

the end of.1966 I was taken almost everyday for . 30 minutes exercise

to a small area attached to this cell . The area was surrounded

a chain link fence and by asecond fence that I could not see -

through. The only thing I could see was

cell I was watched day and night through TV camera . Trying to

the time a.couple of times I.was making from threads chess set . And

the sky. Being in this

every time when I finished those sets immediately. guards were

entering in my cell and taking them from me .

	

I was desperately

pass

wanting to read and once when I was given a tooth paste'J -foufid.in

a tooth paste box a piece of paper with description of components of

this tooth paste.

	

I was trying to read it (under blanket) but guards

noticed it and again it was taken from me . Conditions in both (first

and second) locations were analogical .

I was there till November of 1967 .

	

Then I again was transferred

blindfolded and handcuffed to another location.

	

In this new place

I had a room with much better conditions . And

officer)-;started questioning me every day (excluding Sundays)

touching all questions concerning my biography, carrier in the KGB

and all cases of the KGB known to me .

	

I was imprisoned for the . whole

5 years . And I started my life in 'the USA in April of 1969 .

(CIA
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Chairman STOKES . I request further, Mr. Chairman, that in the
event I did not request that JFK exhibit F-537 be made a part of
the record, that it be made a part of the record at this point.
Mr. PREYER . Without objection, JFK exhibit F-537 is entered into

the record at this point.
[The information follows:]

Attachment

JFK EXHIBIT F-537

THE DIRECTOR OF CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE

WASHINGTON, 0 . C . 20303

Mr . G . Robert Blakey
Chief Counsel $ Director
House Select Committee on Assassinations
Washington, D .C . 20505

1 September 1978

Dear Mr . Blakey :

Forwarded herewith are answers to the interroga-

tories received at close of business on 28 August 1978 .

Sincerely,

S .D . Breckinridge
Principal Coordinator, HSCA

-JFK ~ZmklbtT

	

F- 5 37
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Question #3

Define Nosenko's present and past employment arrangements

with the Central Intelligence Agency . Include :

a . the dates and nature of his employment

b . the services rendered by Nosenko

c . itemized accounting of all compensation
received by Nosenko

d . an account of the roles of Richard Helms
and John McCone in authorizing Nosenko's
employment and compensation arragements with
the CIA .

Prior to Nosenko's defection on 4 February 1964, he was

promised $50,000 for previous cooperation, $10,000 for his

identification, in 1962, of a particular espionage agent, and

$25,000 a year compensation for future services . Mr . Richard

Helms approved the foregoing on 17 February 1964 . Although

no effort was made to fulfill the promise until some five years

after Nosenko's defection, the original promise formed the

basis for the eventual employment arrangement and other monetary

remunerations .

Following acceptance of Nosenko's bona fides in late 1968,

Mr . Helms approved an arrangement which resulted in Nosenko's

employment as an independent contractor effective 1 March 1969 .

This first contract called for him to be compensated at a rate

of $16,500 a year . As of 1978, he is receiving $35,327 a year

(see attached annual compensation table for years 1969-1978) .



In addition to regular, yearly compensation, Nosenko was

paid for the years 1964-1969 in November 1972, in the amount

of $25,000 a year less income tax . The total amount paid was

$87,052 . He also received, in varying increments from March

1964-July 1973, amounts totalling $50,000 to aid in his re-

settlement on the private economy (see attached table for

breakdown) . The total resettlement figure, in effect, satisfied

that portion of the above 1964 promise to pay Nosenko $50,000

for previous cooperation .

In 1976 Nosenko was paid $10,000 to satisfy that part of

the above promise relating to his identification of an espionage

agent . Further, he was compensated in the amount of $28,500,

representing the difference between the $25,000 a year promised

and the actual amount paid to him during the period 1 March 1969-

1 March 1975 .

Since 1969, the Agency has contributed to Nosenko's

hospitalization insurance premiums . The Agency has also

compensated him for certain unusual medical and dental expenses .

To date, Nosenko continues to work as an independent

contractor, with the compensation provision being periodically

amended . His work for the Agency includes consultation with

both the Agency and the FBI on certain matters of current

interest concerning Soviet intelligence activities and personnel



both in the U .S . and abroad . From time to time he is also

consulted by various elements of the Agency on current Soviet

developments and requirements . He has been and continues to

be used as a regular lecturer at counterintelligence courses

of the Agency, the FBI, Air Force OSI, and others .

Our records do not show that Mr . John McCone played any

role in authorizing Nosenko's employment and compensation

arrangements with the CIA .
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ANNUAL COMPENSATION TABLE

Effective 1 March 1969 - $16,500 a year

Effective 1 March 1970 - $18,500 a year

Effective 1 March 1971 - $19,500 a year

Effective 1 March 1972 - $21,000 a year

Effective 1 March 1973 - $22,250 a year

Effective 1 March 1974 - $23,750 a year

Effective 1 March 1975 - $25,250 a year

Effective 1 March 1976 - $26,513 a year

Effective 1 October 1976 - $28,103 a year

Effective 1 March 1977 - $33,000 a year

Effective 9 October 1977 - $35,327 a year

1978 - $35,327 a year



March 1964

April-May 1969

June 1970

July 1973

RESETTLEMENT FEE TABLE

$2,000

$8,000 (furniture
and auto)

$25,000 ($20,000 for down
payment on house ; $5,000
for additional furniture,
moving expenses, and
other costs incidental
to the purchase of new
home)

$15,000 (balance of
resettlement figure
promised)
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12 . What was the CIA's position from 1964 to 1968 on

the question of whether Nosenko is bonafide?

13 . What is the CIA's position today on the question

of whether Nosenko is bonafide?

The point is that CIA, per se, did not reach an agreed

position on Mr . Nosenko until late 1968 . Various persons

within CIA entertained serious doubts about his bona fides,

believing in fact that he was a dispatched agent . Had the

Agency, as distinguished from those employees, so concluded

he could simply have been turned back . The final conclusion

was that he is a bona fide defector, a judgment that has

been reinforced convincingly by 14 years accumulated

evidence .

Mr. HELMS. I have the document .
Chairman STOKES . Mr. Helms, when this committee interviewed

Nosenko, during the course of the testimony we took from him I
made a special request that he provide this committee with an
affidavit which set forth with preciseness exactly the way he was
treated while a member-while in custody by the CIA.

I want to read this exhibit at this time :
In accordance with the request of the staff of the committee, the House Select

Committee on Assassinations, I make the following statement describing the condi-
tions of my imprisonment from April 1964, to the end of 1967 .
On April 4, 1964, I was taken for a physical checkup and a test on a lie-detector

somewhere in a house . A doctor had given me a physical checkup and after that I
was taken in another room for the test on a lie-detector . After finishing the test, an
officer of CIA has come in the room and talked with the technician, started to shout
that I was a phoney, and immediately several guards entered in the room . Guards
ordered me to stand by the wall, to undress and check me. After that, I was taken
upstairs in an attic room . The room had a metal bed attached to the floor in the
center of this room. Nobody told me anything, how long I would be there or what
would happen to me.

After several days, two officers of CIA started interrogations . I tried to cooperate
and even in evening hours was writing for them whatever I could recollect about
the KGB . These officers were interrogating me about a month or 2 months . The
tone of interrogations was hostile . Then they stopped to come to see me until the
end of 1964 . I was kept in this room until the end of 1964 and beginning of 1965 .
The conditions were very poor and difficult . I could have a shower once in a week
and once in a week I could shave . I was not given a toothbrush and a toothpaste,
and food given to me was very poor. I did not have enough to eat and was hungry
all the time . I had no contact with anybody to talk to. I could not read . I could not
smoke . I even could not have fresh air or to see anything from this room . The only
window was screened and boarded . The only door to the room had a metal screen,
and outside, in a corridor, two guards were watching me day and night .
The only furniture in the room was a single bed and a lightbulb . The room was

very hot in the summertime .
In the end of 1964, there was started again interrogations by several different

officers . The first day they kept me under 24-hours interrogation . All interrogations
were done in a hostile manner . At the end of all those interrogations, when I was



tolc4 that it was the last one and asked what I wanted to be related to higher-ups, I
said that I was a true defector and being under arrest about 386 days, I wanted to
be put on trial, if I was found guilty or released . I also asked how long it would
continue .

I was told I would be there 3,860 days and even more . This evening I was taken by
guards, blindfolded and handcuffed, in a car and delivered to an airport and put in
a plane. I was taken to another location where I was put into a concrete room with
bars on a door. In the room was a single steel bed and a mattress, no pillow, no
sheet and no blanket. During winter it was very cold and I asked to give me a
blanket, which I received after some time .

Except 1 day of interrogation and 1 day of a test on a lie-detector, I have not seen
anyone besides guards and a doctor . The guards were not allowed to talk with me.
After my constant complaining that I needed fresh air, at the end of 1966 I was
taken almost every day for 30 minutes' exercise to a small area attached to this cell .
The area was surrounded by chain-linked fence and by a second fence that I could
not see through. The only thing I could see was the sky. Being in this cell, I was
watched day and night through TV camera . Trying to pass the time a couple of
times, I was making from threads a chess set. Every time when I finished those sets,
immediately guards were entering in my cell and taking them from me . I was
desperately wanting to read . Once when I was given a toothpaste, I found in the
toothpaste box a piece of paper with description of components of this toothpaste . I
was trying to read it under blanket, but guards noticed it and again was taken from
me .

Conditions in both first and second location were analogical and illogical . I was
there until November of 1967 . Then I again was transferred blindfolded and hand-
cuffed to another location .

In this new place I had a room with much better conditions, and CIA officers
started questioning me every day, excluding Sundays, touching all questions con-
cerning my biography, career in the KGB and all cases of the KGB known to me. I
was in prison for the whole 5 years and I started my life in the USA in April of
1969 .
Dated August 7, 1978, signed by Nosenko, Y. I.
This affidavit was taken by counsel for this committee, Kenneth

Klein, as a result of my request .
Having heard this affidavit as I read it, can you tell me whether

or not that was a bona fide statement of Mr. Nosenko about the
way he was treated by the CIA?
Mr. HELMS. Mr. Stokes, I have no means of agreeing or disagree-

ing. I have no basis for agreeing or disagreeing . I didn't visit him
during the time he was being held . After that affidavit was read to
me back in August, I inquired of one of my former associates who
had to do with the holding of Nosenko. He said that he was
certainly held under difficult conditions but I don't think that his
testimony about the food that Nosenko has-he made the point
that the doctor examined him once a week and that certain of
these statements would seem to be somewhat exaggerated. But I
have no independent basis for saying that .
You can bring this officer in here anytime you like and ask him.

I just don't know whether it is correct or not.
Chairman STOKES . Did anyone working under you ever request

permission to give him drugs?
Mr. HELMS. My recollection is that there was a request made to

use the kind of drugs that were considered to be aids in interroga-
tion, the truth drugs, such as, I believe, sodium pentothal, is one of
them.

I don't recall exactly what was proposed, but I made it clear on
that occasion that he was to be given drugs under no circum-
stances ; and I also made it clear from the very outset that he was
not to be mistreated physically . To the best of my knowledge, he
was never given drugs and never mistreated physically and regu-



larly was checked by doctors to check his state of health . The
doctor who did the checking was a medical doctor as well as a
psychiatrist .
Chairman STOKES . When Mr. Hart testified here a few days ago,

in substantially every detail in Mr. Nosenko's affidavit, Mr. Hart
verifies that this is the way this man was treated, and he verifies
that from 6 months compilation of records of the CIA, compiled,
researched, and studied by him and four assistants, with that
knowledge .
Do you still say that your position being what it was with the

Agency that you knew nothing of these Spartan conditions?
Mr. HELMS. I knew that he was being held under Spartan condi-

tions. I am simply saying I am unable to attest to the details that
he has in here, because I never went to visit him during this time.
The reports were made to me that he was being held in Spartan
conditions ; that is why we had the doctor go down to examine him.
Chairman STOKES . With reference to his diet there, is it your

statement that you said that statement was exaggerated?
Mr. HELMS. The gentleman with whom I spoke a few days ago

told me the one thing he insisted on was that Mr. Nosenko got
enough food . He told me this . I can only attest to what he told me,
but he is available if you want to talk to him.
Chairman STOKES. We have the statement of the CIA that peri-

odically during this time his diet was modified to the extent his
portions of food were modest and restricted . That is their state-
ment to us .
Mr. Chairman, I think I have maybe just one or two final

questions .
The conditions that we have just talked about obviously began

April 4, 1964 ; is that right?
Mr. HELMS. That is what you say, Mr. Stokes .
Chairman STOKES . I am not the witness here .
Mr. HELMS. I am going with your time schedule from now on.

There is no sense in my getting all confused and delaying this
hearing. I will accept what you say, that it started in April 1964 .
Chairman STOKES . You will accept it . The report of the Warren

Commission was not issued until December-September of that
year.
Mr. HELMS. I am sorry, sir-did you say September or December?
Chairman STOKES . I originally said December, and I was wrong.

It was September.
Mr. HELMS. September?
Chairman STOKES. Right. It would seem to me that that would

have been ample time for the Warren Commission to have been
advised of the conditions under which a defector who professed to
have important information about Oswald was being kept .

If I understand your testimony correctly, the Commission was
not told of these conditions under which this defector was being
kept?
Mr. HELMS. I don't recall their having been told ; they certainly

knew that we had the defector in our custody, because that was the
burden of what I told the Chief Justice . The precise circumstances
under which he was being held, if they were identified to the
Warren Commission, I am not aware of it .



Chairman STOKES . Thank you, Mr. Helms.
Mr. Chairman, I yield back the balance of my time .
Mr. PREYER . This may be a good place for us to break, if you

have completed your questioning, Mr. Chairman .
Let me suggest that the committeee recess until 1:30 . Would that

be agreeable to you, Mr. Helms?
Mr. HELMS. Certainly, Mr. Chairman .
Mr . PREYER. Is that agreeable with the committee?
The committee stands recessed until 1:30 today.
[Whereupon, at 12:18 p.m., the hearing was recessed, the commit-

tee to reconvene at 1 :30 p.m . of the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. PREYER . The committee will resume its session.
The Chair recognizes Congressman Dodd for such time as he may

consume to resume the questioning.
Mr. DODD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman .
Mr . Helms, before I begin my line of questioning, I would like to

ask you if you might not want to clarify one of your statements. I
received some calls over the lunch break from some constituents
from my home State of Connecticut who were listening to the
testimony this morning. They mentioned to me your response ear-
lier regarding Eastern Europeans and Asians with their propensity
to be able to pass polygraph tests, and it occurred to me that you
might want to rephrase your statement.

I understood you to mean trained agents from those parts of the
world rather than Asians and Eastern Europeans as ethnic groups .
I thought you might want to take a minute to clarify that.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD HELMS-(Resumed)

Mr. HELMS. Mr. Dodd, if my generalization caused offense, I had
no intention of doing this . What 1, in effect, was trying to say was
that there is an occasional individual who lives in that part of the
world who has spent his life lying about one thing or another and
therefore becomes so good at it that he can pass the polygraph test .
But this would be 1 individual in maybe 1 million or a 100,000,
something of that kind .

I imagine Americans, if they set their minds to it, could do it as
well . I meant no offense to Eastern Europeans as a category or any
individual Eastern European .
Mr. DODD. I thought I would clear that up .
Mr. HELMS. I am glad you did. I am sorry if any of your constitu-

ents felt I was being disrespectful, but I had no intention of being
that way.
Mr. DODD. I would like, Mr. Chairman, to ask the clerk to show

to the witness JFK exhibit F-413A . This is a letter dated April 3,
1964, from Lawrence R. Houston, general counsel, that Mr. Helms
brought with him this morning and had, I believe, inserted in the
record .
This is the only copy . Would you please show that to Mr. Helms.
Mr. HELMS. I have it in front of me, Mr. Dodd .
Mr. DODD. Mr. Helms, I noted in looking at the exhibit during

the lunch break that there was no signature on that letter . There




